SEPTEMBER 2023

Appendix A

Literature Review Report on Technical and Economic Aspects of HV Overhead and Underground Cable Transmission Lines

Anupam Dixit and Xin Zhong









6

Contents

Abstract

1.	Introduction	7
2.	PRISMA Methodology	8
	2.1 Eligibility Criteria (Inclusion & Exclusion):	8
	2.1.1 Inclusion criteria:	8
	2.1.2 Exclusion criteria:	8
	2.2 Information Sources	8
	2.3 Search Strategy	8
	2.4 Data Collection Process	8
3.	Findings	10
4.	Discussion (OH lines)	18
	4.1 Technical aspects	18
	4.1.1 Design aspects	18
	4.2.2 Reliability	23
	4.2.4 Operating and Maintenance requirements	23
	4.2 Economic aspect	24
	4.2.1 Project Planning and Pre-Design	24
	4.3 Hybrid AC/DC	28
	4.4 HVDC	30
5.	Discussion (UG cables)	32
	5.1 Technical aspects	32
	5.1.1 Design aspects	32
	5.1.2 Reliability	39
	5.1.3 Construction requirements	41
	5.1.4 Operation and Maintenance requirements	43
	5.1.5 End of life requirements	45
	5.2 Economic aspect (UG Cables)	45
	5.2.1 Project Planning and Pre-Design	45
	5.2.2 Design, Approvals and Specification	47
	5.2.3 Maintenance and Operation	48
	5.2.4 Line Losses	49
	5.2.5 De-commissioning Costs	50
6.	Summary of Findings	51
References	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	55

References

List of Figures

Figure 1	Prisma flow diagram of studies to be included in the systematic literature review	9
Figure 2	400kV example insulation and height adjustments [7]	19
Figure 3	Section of the ACCM/TW conductor with diameter 22.78 mm [16]	21
Figure 4	General map of double circuits 110STJ tower [11]	21
Figure 5	Example of the tower for the compact 380 kV overhead line equipped with insulated cross-arms based on composite insulators (left) in parallel with the existing 150 kV line (right) [23]	22
Figure 6	Photo of the insulator set-up for pollution tests [23]	22
Figure 3	Section of the ACCM/TW conductor with diameter 22.78 mm [16]	22
Figure 8	Electric field at surface of the ground under HVDC overhead transmission lines based on ion flow field calculation with the thickness of insulation layer being 1, 2, 3 and 4 mm, respectively [10]	23
Figure 9	Overall cost per km as function of CL for 400 kV lines [19]	28
Figure 10	A possible hybrid AC/DC transmission network proposal [14]	29
Figure 11	A possible upgrading proposal of a typical transmission line design to a compact tower with composite arms and additional module (not to be considered as a final design) [14]	29
Figure 12	Typical layouts for LCC converter stations: (a) back to back monopole HVDC converter station; (b) HVDC monopole cable converter station; (c) HVDC bipole overhead line converter station [22]	31
Figure 13	Typical layouts for VSC converter stations: (a) back to back VSC HVDC converter station; (b) VSC cable converter station; (c) Overhead line VSC HVDC converter station (courtesy ABB) [22]	31
Figure 14	Variation of cable current rating with cable size [31]	32
Figure 15	Underground cable circuit cross section for ac and dc transmission[27]	33
Figure 16	Schematic diagram of extra-long 225kV cable line with direct cross-bonding sections [32]	33
Figure 17	Comparison of HVDC and HVDC cable [28]	34
Figure 18	Design of a high temperature superconducting (HTS) cable for AC operation [52]	35
Figure 19	ROW and power transfer capacity comparison between different power transmission lines. [52]	37
Figure 20	HV XLPE cable [2]	38
Figure 21	Main typologies of HVDC cables used in transmission systems: (a) mass-impregnated nondraining (MIND) cables, (b) self-contained oil-filled (SCOF) cables, (c) polypropylene paper laminated insulated cables, (d) polymer-insulated or extruded-insulation cable [28]	39
Figure 22	Failure frequency of ancillary facilities of 220 kV cables system [29]	40
Figure 23	Comparison of loss of load probability (LOLP) [44]	40
Figure 24	TEPCO AC HTS cable with a joint at Asahi substation in Yokohama/Japan [52]	41
Figure 25	open cut excavation for cable system [31]	41
Figure 26	2x4 duct bank, with 6-in conduits and 9-5/8in centre-line separation [31]	41
Figure 27	2x2 duct bank (left) and concrete backfill installation (right) [31]	41

Figure 28	Direct buried section near a compact transition pole with one cable per phase (left) and conventional risers with two cable per phase (right) [31]	41
Figure 29	Pipe-jacking operation under rail sidings [31]	42
Figure 30	Junction tower with structural steel (left) and lateral view of flat arrangement of cables (right) [50]	42
Figure 31	HVDC configurations and operating modes [29]	44
Figure 32	Bundle of three cables—a 500-kV HVDC cable, a medium-voltage metallic return cable, and a fiber-optic cable—for the HVDC Neptune Regional Transmission System[28]	45
Figure 33	Cost of one meter of cable (cable and losses) as a function of the cross [46]	46
Figure 34	Comparison of capital cost per capacity and length for HVDC options [52]	47
Figure 35	Comparison of energy loss [44]	49
Figure 36	Energy loss vs load factor [49]	49

List of Tables

Table 1	Study Summary with Voltage level, Aim of Publications and Contribution to the Scope of Review of OH lines.	10
Table 2	Study Summary with Voltage level, Aim of Publications and Contribution to the Scope of Review of UG cables.	13
Table 3	Selected examples of multi-voltage transmission lines in the world [9]	18
Table 4	Commonly available conventional conductors in OHL [13]	20
Table 5	Types of modified conductor [13]	20
Table 6	Estimated outage duration for OHLs according to tower type, voltage level and distance from road	ds [5]23
Table 7	Cost estimation for the proposed 74 km transmission systems between Ain Sokhna and Zafarana "cost in M\$" [24]	24
Table 8	The HVDC projects in several countries [15]	25
Table 9	Overall investment costs for a case study [15]	25
Table 10	Maintenance cost of 115, 230 and 500 kV HVTL (KTHB/km) [18]	27
Table 11	Results of breakeven analysis [19]	28
Table 12	Related costs comparison for upgrading transmission capacities technologies for OHL [14]	30
Table 13	Comparison of total line costs of the proposal vs. new corridor installation [14]	30
Table 14	Global superconducting cable projects [52]	36
Table 15	Share of fault duration in UGCs and OHLs for the tested networks [37]	40
Table 16	Monitoring items in 220 kV cable tunnel system [29]	43
Table 17	Cost of cable installation components [46]	46
Table 18	Cost of production, installation, and operation of cable system [46]	46
Table 19	Laying and maintenance cost of 110 kV cable project in China [34]	48
Table 20	Cost comparison between full OH line and OH line with partial cable option [35]	48
Table 21	Total cost (in USD) for maintenance and repair for each Scenario [45]	49
Table 22	Power losses (kW/km) of OH line and double circuit UG cable for 25 Km at 380 kV voltage [48]	50
Table 23	Overall cost comparison between OH line and UG cable system rated 380 kV [48]	50

Abstract

This report presents a systematic review of recent literature on the technical and economic aspects of overhead and underground cable electricity transmission lines. The study aimed to provide a comparison of overhead and underground cable lines on these aspects. The study reviewed literatures published since 2012 from academia including web of science, IEEE explore and Elsevier etc, and also some CIGRE and EPRI documents. Based on the literature review, it is found that the power transfer capability of overhead (OH) lines can be improved by using multi-circuits, multi-voltage lines, and High Temperature Low Sag (HTLS) conductors. For underground (UG) cables, two cables per phase may require to match the capacity of the OH line. However, number of cables can be reduced by employing DC system in place of AC system. Also, the burial depth of HV cables and the improved laying conditions using proper backfills may improve the thermal conditions of UG cable.

UG cable system has less disruption to traffic, good protection from bad weather conditions and third-party disturbances. Therefore, UG cables appear to have higher reliability than OH line. However, the outage duration with UG cable can be much longer than the OH line due to difficulty in accessing the cable system. HVDC cables may show even better reliability than their AC counterpart due to their better performance at elevated temperatures. Also, UG cable has advantages of better aesthetics and less magnetic field on ground level (if buried at proper depth) than OH line.

The life of both OH line and UG cable may be affected by their design and operating conditions. In case UG cable, the external environmental factors and the location or route where the cables have been installed influence the cable end of life. While for OH lines weather and other external conditions significantly affects their life. In terms of project planning and design, the UG cable projects may take much longer time than the OH line projects due to extensive construction requirements for UG cable projects. However, the approval of UG projects could be faster than the OH line projects due to increased public acceptance.

The initial capital cost of UG cable projects can be considerably higher than the OH line projects. However, the operation and maintenance cost of OH line projects may go higher than the UG cable project. The life cycle costs of UG cable are typically 2 to 6 times higher than the OH lines due to high capital costs of UG cable projects. However, the cost of UG cable can be minimized by using of multiutility tunnels.

Introduction

This literature review focuses on technical and economic aspects of overhead (OH) and underground (UG) transmission lines ranging from 110/132 kV to 500 kV. The outcome of this literature review will be used to provide a comparison of OH transmission line and underground (UG) transmission cable. The literature research scope is broken down in the various aspects of OH and UG transmission lines as follows:

1. Technical Aspects

- a. Design Characteristics
- b. Reliability Performance
- c. Construction Requirements
- d. Operating and Maintenance Requirements
- e. End of Life Requirements
- f. Electro Magnetic Field (EMF)

2. Economic Aspects

- a. Project Planning and Pre-Design
- b. Design, Approvals and Specification
- c. Maintenance and Operation
- d. Line Losses
- e. De-commissioning Costs

To provide a systematic review, Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analysis (PRISMA) methodology is adopted for guiding the literature review process, including data source selection, publication search, publication selection and summary [1].

The searches were primarily focused on the electrical engineering/ power system databases for a 10-year period between 2012 and 2023.

This report is broken up in the following sections:

- 1. Introduction
- 2. PRISMA methodology
- Findings a brief summary of all selected publications
- 4. Discussion (OH lines)
- 5. Discussion (UG cables)
- 6. Summary of Findings
- 7. References

It should be noted that Purposeful reference material and what is commonly referred to as "Grey Literature" were not included in the sources for this review. This material will be referenced separately in the main report that accompanies this Literature Review and largely comprises reference documents from industry, such as:

- Reference books and major reports from the leading electrical engineering industry based research organisations of CIGRE and EPRI including
- CIGRE Green Books Overhead Lines International Council on Large Electric Systems
- (CIGRE) Study Committee B2: Overhead Lines. Springer Reference.
- CIGRE TB 680 Implementation of Long AC HV and EHV Cable System. CIGRE, 2017.
- EPRI Underground Transmission Systems Reference Book. Electric Power Research
- Institute, 2015.
- EPRI AC Transmission Line Reference Book 200kV and Above, 2014 Edition
- b. Standards, reports and reference material from the industry sources including Australian and international Transmission System Operators, AEMO, AEMC, Federal, State, and local Government bodies.

The "Grey Literature" have synthesized a number of research papers to the time of publication and will be covered separately.

This literature research focusses on other Significant or Relevant Research Material (SRM) which may be more recent than the reference book publication or can provide to contribution to the technical and economic aspects of OH transmission line.

PRISMA Methodology

2.1 Eligibility Criteria (Inclusion & Exclusion):

2.1.1 Inclusion criteria:

- Studies which cover construction and structures used on overhead transmission line and underground cables, e.g., specialised structure designs to address visual amenity and/or ongoing land use
- Studies about economic aspect of overhead transmission line and underground cables, such as whole-of-life cost and operational factors (e.g., initial construction costs, social licence costs, ongoing maintenance and support of infrastructure, operational reliability and resilience, costs of end-oflife asset demolition)
- Voltage level in the range of 110/132 kV 500 kV
- Published between 2012-2023

2.1.2 Exclusion criteria:

- Duplicated studies/publications
- Studies that are irrelevant to the scope of this review

2.2 Information Sources

Considering that this topic is in the field of electrical engineering/power system, the databases that contain the most relevant publications are selected, they are IEEE, Elsevier, MDPI, Springer Nature, IOP and Wiley.

2.3 Search Strategy

Critical terms are identified to be closely relevant to this topic, then they are combined in the search using "AND" and "OR" logic to reduce the number of search results. The terms, logic and scope used in the search are:

- "Overhead Transmission line (topic) and Construction (abstract)"
- Or "Overhead Transmission line (topic) and Condition assessment (topic)"
- Or "Overhead Transmission line (topic) and Lifecycle management (topic)"
- Or "Overhead Transmission line (topic) and HVAC (topic)"
- Or "Overhead Transmission line (topic) and HVDC (title)"

- Or "Overhead Transmission line (topic) and Investment (topic)"
- Or "Overhead Transmission line (topic) and Economic (abstract)"
- Or "Overhead Transmission line (topic) and Whole of life cost (topic)"
- Or "Overhead Transmission line (topic) and Loss (title)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and 500kV (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and Construction (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and Condition assessment (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and Lifecycle (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and HVAC (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and HVDC (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and Investment (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and Economic (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and Whole of life cost (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and Loss (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and Case study (topic)"
- Or "Underground Cable (topic) and Project (topic)"

2.4 Data Collection Process

Based on the aforementioned eligibility criteria, information sources and search strategy, publications are identified as per the procedures presented in the flow chart in Figure 1. According to the search strategy, 511 publications about OH transmission line and 659 publications about UG cables are found through Web of Science, out of which 109 for OH and 116 for UG transmission lines are determined to be potentially contributing to the scope of this study after screening all publications' titles and abstracts. Then, these shortlisted publications are reviewed in detail and finally 24 publications for OH line and 28 publications for UG cable are selected for further discussions. Also, a CIGRE document [2], [3] on UG cable is included in the discussion because of its relevance to the scope of the project.



Figure 1 Prisma flow diagram of studies to be included in the systematic literature review

Findings

As per the PRISMA approach, 109 papers have been screened and selected for detailed review for OH lines and 116 for UG cables. All these selected papers have been reviewed in detail to extract useful information, which covers various technical and economic aspects of OH and UG transmission lines. Table 1 and Table 2 gives a summary of the studies along with relevant aims and contributions to the scope of the review for OH lines and UG cables respectively from 24 publications for OH line and 28 publications for UG cable.

Table 1 – Study Summary with Voltage level, Aim of Publications and Contribution to the Scope of Review of OH lines.

Study	Voltage type & level	Aim of publication	Contribution
4	HVAC/400 kV	This paper presents a computing approach for determination of the magnetic flux density under OH line	Shows computed magnetic flux density of selected 220 kV and 400 kV OH lines
5	HVAC 110-330 kV	This paper presents a holistic risk-based maintenance decision-making methodology for transmission overhead lines and its practical implementation. The methodology is implemented based on Estonian transmission system	Provides data about outage duration at different voltage levels.
6	HVDC	This paper presents an asymmetrical design of VSC-Based HVDC transmission lines	New design by adjust insulators to achieve higher power transfer capacity
7	HVAC&HVDC 420 kV	This paper investigates the audible noise and corona losses of DC circuits on hybrid overhead lines, and conductor surface treatment to reduce audible noise	A real-case example of hybrid HVAC/HVDC 420kV ±400kV line in Austria
8	HVAC&HVDC 380 kV, 420 kV	This paper presents benefit analysis of a hybrid HVAC/HVDC transmission line based on a Swiss case study. It is demonstrated that the hybrid conversion is beneficial since it can lead to reduction in the AC line loading, lower operating costs and increased utilization of the network infrastructure by enabling higher transit flows	A real-case study to demonstrate the benefits of hybrid HVAC/HVDC, drawback is efficiency decreases due to high converter losses
9	HVAC 110, 220, 400kV	This article presents an analysis of the use of multi-circuit, multi-voltage overhead lines as a compromise between ensuring the system's safe operation by increasing the transmission network capacity and managing the constraints related to its expansion.	 It presents discussions on key factors in the design of HVAC multi-circuit, multi-voltage lines. A list of real cases using multi-circuits, multi- voltage OH lines in Europe is presented.
10	HVDC 800 kV	Model of HVDC overhead transmission lines with covered conductors is presented. Results show that covered conductors can restrain ion flow field obviously.	Proves that covering conductor with a layer of insulation could restrain the ion flow significantly.
11	HVAC 110 kV	This paper presents a new tower design for OHAC 110 kV, called 110STJ tower that is of double circuits and access other lines with single π type, which is used in China for the first time.	Introduces a new tower design for 110 kV OHAC 110 kV

Study	Voltage type & level	Aim of publication	Contribution
12	Hybrid HVAC/HVDC	Hybrid HVAC/HVDC has various AC/DC interaction phenomena. The paper deals with the AC impact on the DC power circuits switched off for maintenance purposes.	transposition of the AC power circuits of the hybrid AC/DC transmission line is an efficient measure for the reduction of the induced currents in the de-energized DC conductors, but on the other hand the AC line transposition can cause the significant increase of the touch voltages on the de-energized DC conductors and can cause the violation of the safety requirements for the maintenance work.
13	HVAC	This paper presents the state of the art in monitoring technologies that can be used to identify thermal stress on OHL conductors, including the issues and challenges in monitoring.	Provides a comparison of conventional conductors and modified conductors.
14	HVAC/HVDC 400, 500 kV	This paper seeks to propose a hybrid AC/DC power transmission network by the addition of superimposed HVDC lines overlaying existing European transmission corridors.	HVAC superposed with HVDC to save cost Cost details are illustrated with tables for comparison purpose.
15	HVAC/HVDC, 500 kV	this paper conducts a thorough Life-cycle cost analysis of HVDC in Turkey. A comparison of this cost between HVDC and HVAC is also presented.	Cost details of HVDC and HVAC are presented, which are valuable for economic analysis of HV lines.
16	ΗV	A project CALAJOULE, co-financed by the Italian Ministry of Economic Development in the framework of the "Ricerca di Sistema" programme, aims at proposing innovative solutions for overhead line conductors for the containment of Joule power losses. This paper presents the main characteristics of the innovative conductors along with the expected benefits deriving from their use in place of the traditional ones.	Introduce a new type of conductor that reduces Joule losses.
17	HVAC	This work presents cost evaluation of current uprating of overhead transmission lines by using Aluminium Conductor Steel Reinforced (ACSR) and High Temperature Low Sag (HTLS) conductors. The evaluation method is carried out based on twofold and fourfold ampacities, under both normal and stressed operating conditions. The test case is a 230-kV, double- circuit, transmission lines using 1272 MCM ACSR conductors.	This works details cost evaluation in five cost components, i.e., demolition cost, construction and installation costs, conductor cost, cost of energy losses, and land cost.
18	ΝΑ	In this paper, a D-distance risk factor was proposed to prioritize high-voltage transmission lines from high to low risk in transmission line maintenance and renovation management.	This paper presents a comprehensive condition assessment for OHTL. TBD
19	HVTL/UGTL	in this paper, economic analysis of power transmission lines using interval mathematics has been studied. Life cycle costing studies are performed using net present value analysis on a range transmission lines used in India and the results are analysed. A cost break even analysis considering right of way costs was carried out to determine the point of economy indifference.	This works provides a comparison of life-cycle cost analysis between HVTL and UGTL at 132kV, 220 kV and 400 kV.
20	HVAC	The paper presents some of the results of the CALAJOULE project co-financed by the Ministry of Economic Development in the framework of the "Ricerca di Sistema" programme.	This paper presents an innovative conductor that reduces Joule loss remarkably.
21	HVTL	Highly Efficient Overhead Line Innovative Conductors with Reduced Joule Power Losses.	Provides state-of-art presently adopted conductors for power lines, and introduced two innovative conductors.

Study	Voltage type & level	Aim of publication	Contribution
22	HVDC	HVDC System Solutions.	This paper introduces high-level basics of LCC and VSC HVDC solutions. TBD
23	HVAC, 380 kV	Innovative insulated cross-arm: requirements, testing and construction.	New compact tower design but there is a lack of more detailed information.
24	HVAC/HVDC	Integration Enhancement of Grid-Connected Wind Farms Using HVDC Systems: Egyptian Network Case Study.	To integrate a wind farm into Egyptian grid, three proposed plans for this 4000MW 75 km transmission line are proposed, and their economic analysis is compared.
25	Ην	The paper deals with a comparative analysis of the technical (mechanical and heating limitations) and economic efficiency of using conductors of different types, which is based on two actual overhead line models.	The comparison results suggest that the use of HTLS conductors replacing the traditional type conductors can be more economically justified if the price of conductors with composite core is reduced, yet at the same time, it can be one of the possible solutions for increasing the limited capacity of the existing overhead lines
26	HVAC	Technical-economic comparison between three and four-conductor bundled 380 kV OHLs.	A very specific comparison, may be not very useful.

NA refers to no relevant information is found in the publication.

Table 2 – Study Summary with Voltage level, Aim of Publications and Contribution to the Scope of Review of UG cables.

Study	Voltage type & level	Aim of publication	Contribution
27	Range of voltages	Covers the technical aspects of Underground Transmission Systems.	Thoroughly presented the technical aspects of underground cable system.
2	Range of HV and EHV	The design, challenges, installation, maintenance, and monitoring of HV and EHV transmission cables are presented.	Protection system, harmonic resonance, magnetic field, testing, installation, transportation, quality assurance, and monitoring of cable system is presented. Also, experience of many cable projects from different countries are shared.
3	150 kV	Dynamic rating techniques are described.	Dynamic rating systems is discussed for 150 kV OH lines and UG cable.
28	Range of voltages	Technical aspects of HVDC cable system.	Fundamentals, main principles, design, space charge and life modelling of extruded HVDC cable system is presented.
29	220 kV	This paper discuss the specific challenges of power cable monitoring in a cable tunnel and the problems that are encountered due to design ignorance.	A case study is discussed.
30	230 kV	This paper highlights the use of UG power cables in conjunction with overhead lines, where the reactive power requirement of overhead line is compensated by UG power cables.	A case study is discussed.
31	138 kV	This paper summarizes the design choices and project challenges considered during implementation of six cable projects on the Delmarva peninsula in 2012 and 2013 that significantly expanded the reliability of the utility's power system.	Discussed cable design challenges. Sometimes only limited suppliers are available for a particular type of cable. Sometimes termination failures occur in cable system. In case of fault, the restoration time of cable can be much longer (days to weeks) than for overhead (hours to days). Two smaller power cables can be used to isolate the failed cable and maintain partial power transfer with other cable. However, two smaller cables require twice terminations. A system that has more accessories will inherently have lower reliability than a system with fewer accessories. Therefore, adding two cables per phase for shorter circuits does not always provide benefits in terms of reliability or shortened restoration time. Cables often have lower normal ratings than other transmission equipment, particularly overhead lines, but much higher emergency rating capabilities – particularly short-duration emergencies due to the long thermal time constant of cables and the mass of earth in which they are installed. The typical challenges of underground projects such as traffic control, pavement restoration, extensive permitting, easement procurement, etc.
32	225 kV	The paper presents the challenges of the construction of extra-long high power underground cable transmission lines. Advantages and disadvantages of different cable bondings are highlighted.	A novel direct cross bonding for 225 kV cable system is presented.

Study	Voltage type & level	Aim of publication	Contribution
33	ΝΑ	The paper presented the Lifecycle Cost (LCC) analysis of Multi-purpose Utility Tunnel (MUT) and buried utilities LCC by considering the influencing factors.	Life cycle cost of multi-purpose utility tunnel is estimated. Mainly discussed about Multi-purpose Utility Tunnel. Discussed about finance and cost sharing between multiple utilities in same tunnel. A case study of 250 m long tunnel is discussed. The cost of installation of 2 buried cables, which occupies space 1 meter wide in an area with population density of 27,078 persons per km ² is mentioned to be \$759,000. The operational (maintenance) yearly cost of buried cables is mentioned as \$31,875 and tunnel maintenance cost is mentioned \$ 6000/year. The lifecycle cost for buried cables are mentioned as \$4,639,100. If Same cables are installed in multi-purpose utility tunnel, the lifecycle cost mentioned is \$2,861,555.
34	110 kV	This paper developed an algorithm for decision- making mechanism for utility tunnel construction cost allocation by considering some cost allocation indexes.	Paper presented comparison between the cable laying costs in utility tunnel and direct laying. The service life of cables in utility tunnels are 15 years more than the cable directly layed.
35	110 kV	The paper presented a method to estimate the life time cost of different types of power lines. It considered the construction, maintenance and fault elimination costs depending on each power line type (OH, UG, high OH, and isolated wire OH).	Paper presented Latvian case studies to compare the construction and operating costs, and the customer cost of reliability for a 30 kms transmission line. Comparison is made between 30 Kms overhead line and 24 Kms overhead + 6 Kms underground cable options. The annual construction, maintenance, and failure cost for overhead line option is estimated as \$ 29,568 while it is estimated as \$28,776 for the overhead + underground cable option.
36	ΝΑ	This paper model the uncertainties of underground transmission cable for asset renewal projects considering the common risks and uncertainties associated with cable such as financial costs, project timing, real estate and environmental issues.	This paper discusses the common risks (related to the financial costs, project timing, real estate and environmental issues) and uncertainties associated with underground transmission cable asset renewal projects. Paper mentioned that there can be little to no control over the surrounding environment where underground cables get installed. "Not-In-My- Backyard" (NIMBY) objections from the public. The difficulty in obtaining new easements can result in drastically higher construction costs and can affect the financial viability of the asset sustainment project itself. The time frame required for the planning, construction and commissioning of a typical new underground cable circuit (including planning, route identification, engineering and construction) typically requires at least from 3 to 7 years, depending on the route location and the scope of the project. Many of the initial assumptions (budgetary, revenue sources, routing, technical, etc.) that were made originally at the time when the project was initiated often would often change throughout the projects. The combination of normalized financial and non- financial possibility distributions into one resultant aggregate distribution represents the overall possibility distribution for the project, which in turn, can be compared to other developed projects to facilitate their ranking.

Study	Voltage type & level	Aim of publication	Contribution
37	Reliability assessment tool for underground cable and overhead lines	Reliability assessment tool for underground cable and overhead lines.	This paper presents a reliability assessment tool for underground cable and overhead lines considering attributes such as failure rates, repair times and intrinsic features under multiple circumstances and the seasonal variation of load and co-generation within them. The study is supported by the specific data collected from the regional utility companies and operators.
38	Greenhouse gas emission comparison between HVAC and HVDC	Greenhouse gas emission comparison between HVAC and HVDC.	The greenhouse gas emissions are compared between the HVAC and HVDC cables for per unit weight (1kg) of cable based on the amount of clean renewable energy carried over one year of operation in a Europe environment. The authors estimated 101,000 tons of greenhouse gasses emission saving per kg of HVDC cables, while it is 40,400 tons per kg of HVDC cables. The most frequent rated voltage of HVDC extruded cable projects in service in Europe is 320 kV. The highest voltage of HVDC extruded cable projects being installed at present is 525 kV DC and belongs to the huge German corridors. The voltage limit of applicability of Cigrè testing procedures for HVDC extruded cables has been recently pushed up from 500 kV of TB 496:2012 to 800 kV of TB 852:2021. The paper also discussed the future HVDC projects of German Corridors project.
39	Paper discussed the issues and challenges of HVDC cables.	Paper discussed the issues and challenges of HVDC cables.	The issues and challenges of HVDC cables are discussed considering accessories, higher voltage and power, laying environment (submarine and underground cables), modeling, multiterminal HVDC, operation and diagnostics, recyclable insulation, space charge behavior, testing, thermal stability, transient voltages.
40	525 kV	The paper described the development of 525 kV cable, its accessories and comparison with 320 kV extruded DC system.	Authors stated that 525 kV extruded DC cable system can transmit at least 50% more power over extreme distances than the 320 kV extruded DC system. As compared to 320 kV cable system, 525 kV cable system have lower cable weight per installed megawatt (MW) of transmission capacity and higher voltages provide reliable transmission and low energy losses.
41	NA	Paper discusses the extruded power cable technology for HVDC applications.	Techniques for measuring space charge and conduction are described for HVDC cable system.

Study	Voltage type & level	Aim of publication	Contribution
42	150/400 kV	Paper presents detailed information on life cycle stages of overhead line and underground cables.	Paper discusses how large are the impacts resulting from power losses in the equipment and how large is the share of impacts associated to each of the other life cycle stages of overhead line and underground cables: raw materials production, transportation, installation, maintenance, and dismantling. In addition to losses, processes included are for lines—production of materials for foundations, masts, conductors, and insulators and for cables— production of cable and cable trace. Installation (excavation, etc.) use/maintenance (replacement of parts, inspections) and end of life are also included for both overhead and cable systems. For overhead lines, among all impact categories, material for masts and conductor causes maximum CO2 emissions followed by foundations, installation activities, and at last maintenance operations. The end of life has a negative contribution in all impact categories, which means that the benefits of recycling of metal parts in the masts and conductors outweigh the sum of impacts generated by other end of life processes. For underground cable also, cable material production causes maximum CO2 emissions followed by cable traces which involves removal of old asphalt and building a new layer of sand, cement, and asphalt where the cable is to be installed. For land cables the impacts of end of life represent a cost (causes CO2 emissions) rather than a benefit.
43	120/230/315 kV	Underground cable management methodologies, managing and their renewal challenges and issues.	Paper states that due to inaccessibility, physical condition of cable is difficult to ascertain, taking cable sample for condition monitoring is difficult. There should be a systematic framework to evaluate and rank asset renewal investment projects based on modeling uncertainties (size of load lost, number of customers disconnected, critical loads, consequential damage, safety and environmental consequences) and on determining the relative importance (considering risks such as safety, financial, reliability, and environment) of a particular transmission line circuit in the power system as it affects the bulk power system reliability. Making such framework would be challenging because of lack of ability to accurately determine the condition of many underground cable, lack of knowledge in the failure probability for certain cables, difficulty in quantifying the financial consequence of asset failures, limitations in system reliability considerations, and lack of consideration of the time required for implementing the asset renewal / replacement plan.
44	NA	Comparison between superconducting cable and underground cable.	Comparison is made between superconducting cable and underground cable considering the factors such as investment cost, reliability, energy loss, capacity, environmental impact when connects two substations using these options.
45	Na	Presented a study to find the optimized maintenance and replacement cycle of underground cables.	This paper examined the actual failure rates of the underground cables, the costs of maintenance and repair of cables, and the costs caused by their failures.
46	Na	Total cost of production, installation, and operation of two types and sizes of cable is presented in this paper.	A detailed model for the calculation of the life- cycle cost of cable ownership is presented.

Study	Voltage type & level	Aim of publication	Contribution
47	220/380 kV	Techno-economic comparison is made between high temperature superconductor (HTS) transmission cables, overhead line, and XLPE underground cables.	In this paper techno-economic comparison is made between high temperature superconductor (HTS) transmission cables and other available alternatives such as overhead line and XLPE underground cables. As compared to other options, HTS cables are: economic, underground, higher power capacity, lower losses, reduced magnetic field emissions in (existing) OHL, compact: less occupation of land and less permits needed, a possibility to keep 380 kV voltage level in the grid for as long as needed. Different options of transmission are studied and compared based on number of conductors, power transfer capability and losses associated with each option.
48	380 kV	Capital cost, reactive power compensation cost, energy loss cost, burden on territory cost, end of life, operation and maintenance, and random failure costs are compared.	Power loss cost, operations and maintenance cost, commissioning and dismantling cost, repair cost, and overall cost is compared between OH line and UG cable.
49	380 kV	Comparison of superconducting 380-kV cables with existing overhead lines and underground cables.	Power loss is compared between OH line, UG cables, and superconducting transmission line.
50	161 kV	This paper analyses a junction tower, the interface between overhead lines and underground cables.	Electromagnetic analysis of junction tower with cable system is presented.
51	Up to 800 kV	Comparison of HVDC and HVAC. Many case studies presented and compared.	Paper stated that for overhead point-to-point transmission projects and connecting remote offshore wind farms that are more than 50-100 km away, HVDC is the preferred option for distances greater than 300-800 km. The paper covers the following aspects: technical and economic comparison of HVAC and HVDC systems; investigation of international HVDC market size and conditions. The contemporary operational challenges such as the ownership of Multi- Terminal DC (MTDC) networks are discussed. Subsequently, the required development factors, both technically and regulatory, for proper MTDC networks operation are highlighted, including a future outlook of different HVDC system components.
52	Range of voltages	This paper presents an update on superconducting transmission lines.	Technical and the socio-economic aspects of superconducting transmission lines are discussed in detail.

Discussion (OH lines)

This discussion will be based on the 24 publications that are selected based on PRISMA approach. Note that is discussion will not cover a comprehensive basics of the technical and economic aspects, instead, this discussion intends to provide some potentially novel or new experiences that may benefit network operators.

4.1 Technical aspects

4.1.1 Design aspects

Power Transfer Capability

1. Multi-circuits, multi-voltage lines

A way to increase power transfer capability based on current transmission infrastructure is to expand current overhead transmission line into multi-circuits, multi-voltage lines. Practical examples could be found in Table 3 [9].

Table 3 – Selected examples of multi-voltage transmission lines in the world [9]

		Number	Rated Voltage	Actual Ler Multi-Circi	igth of the uit Section		
No.	Country	Circuits	kV	km	%		
1	Denmark	3	400 + 2 × 150	118	12.8/6.5		
2	Denmark	2	400 + 150	215	23.3/11.9		
3	Denmark	2	400 + 132	7	0.8/0.7		
4	Germany	3	380 + 2x220	38.5	-		
5	Germany	3	380 + 2 x 150	7.5	-		
6	Germany	3	380 + 2 × 110	135.7	-		
7	Germany	2	380 + 110	4.6	-		
8	Germany	2	220 + 110	1.7	-		
9	Montenegro	2	400 + 110	40	14/5.8		
10	Netherlands	4	2 x 380 + 2 x 170	-	-		
11	Lithuania	2	330 + 110	2.5	0.1/*		
12	USA	2	345 + 230	-	-		
13	USA	2	230 + 115	-	-		
14	Switzerland	3	2 x 380 + 132	-	-		
15	Poland	4	2 x 400 + 220+110	31.2	0.5/0.4/-		
16	Poland	3	2 x 400 + 220	4.8	*/*		
17	Poland	3	400 + 2 x 110	6.5	O.1/-		
18	Poland	2	400 + 110	43	0.7/-		
19	Poland	2	220 + 110	7.5	0.1/-		
20•	Poland	3	2 x 400 + 220	~20	0.3/0.3		
	Note • = build scheduled for the years 2027-2030; * = less than 0.1 %						



Figure 2 – 400kV example insulation and height adjustments [7]

2. Uprating existing HVAC line by replacing ACSR conductors with HTLS conductors

There have been various suggestions for improving existing power line networks with the purpose of increasing their throughput capacity as well as the reliability of power supply. This is an important problem that must be considered, especially if the transmission grid requires the prospective expansion of new electrical connections. Therefore, the use of High Temperature Low Sag conductors replacing the traditional type conductors can be one of the possible solutions for the posed problem. In [25], this paper deals with a comparative analysis of the technical (mechanical and heating limitations) and economic efficiency of using conductors of different types, which is based on two actual overhead line model. The results suggest that the use of HTLS conductors replacing the traditional type conductors can be more economically justified if the price of conductors with composite core is reduced, yet at the same time, it can be one of the possible solutions for increasing the limited capacity of the existing overhead lines.

3. Hybrid AC/DC

Hybrid overhead lines (OHL) are a promising concept to increase transmission capacity without building new lines. However, due to small distance between AC and DC line, an AC ripple would lead to increase in audible noise and corona losses. Conductor surface treatment can be used to reduce audible noise [8].

4. HVDC

The introduction of overhead DC transmission using VSC (Voltage Source Converter) technology enables the reversal of power direction by changing the current flow rather than altering the voltage polarity. This capability allows for independent design of the poles in HVDC lines, leveraging the differences in insulation strength, generation of radio and audible noise, and perception of electric fields at ground level based on polarity. By doing so, it becomes possible to achieve a negative voltage that is generally 10% to 20% higher than the positive voltage. Consequently, this results in an increase in the MW (megawatt) rating by approximately 5% and 10% respectively. Figure 2 is a picture showing adjustments in insulators to achieve higher negative voltage [7].

Conductors

Traditionally, conventional conductors were made up of strands composed entirely of aluminium alloy. However, in order to enhance their electrical and mechanical properties, the aluminium core of these strands has been replaced with alternative materials like steel or alloy (e.g., ACSR and AACSR). This substitution is necessary because aluminium wire exhibits a high thermal expansion coefficient, causing the core strand to expand rapidly when exposed to high temperatures. To improve power transmission through the line, the conventional conductor has undergone upgrades tailored to specific conditions. These enhancements include the use of different coatings to resist corrosion, altering the shape of the strands to prevent deformation, and modifying the geometric configuration of the conductor to optimize its performance. By making these adjustments, the electrical and mechanical properties of the transmission lines have been improved, strengthening the conductor's ability to withstand challenges such as strong winds (galloping), low wind speeds (aeolian vibration), ice loading, and high temperatures. [13] provides a comparison of conventional conductors and modified conductors in OHL as illustrated in Table 4 and Table 5.

Table 4 – Commonly available conventional conductors in OHL [13]

	Composite material	Function	Advantages	Disadvantages	References
AAC	Outer: Al Core: Al (extra- hard-drawn 1350-1119)	Most urban areas at short-span lengths.	Good corrosion resistance. Better conductivity than AAAC. Lighter than ACSR.	Poor strength.	[22], [28]
AAAC	Outer: Al 1350- H19 Core: 6201- 181 Al alloy	Seacoast area More suitable than ACSR in overhead distribution.	Excellent corrosion resistance. Higher tensile strength than AAC. Lower resistance than equivalent ACSR.	Moderate conductivity. Moderate hardness against balding stress. Prone to fatigue failure problem. Present aluminium alloy makes it expensive.	[22], [28], [30]
ACAR	Outer: Al 1350- H19 Core: 6201 Al alloy	Wide transmission line application.	Excellent corrosion resistance. Higher strength. May be consider as a replacement for conventional ACSR.	Lower corrosion resistance than AAAC.	[22], [31]
ACSR	Outer: Al 1350-H19 Core: Galvanize steel	Wide usage in long- span transmission lines and rural distribution area. Suitable across rivers. Ice and wind loading area.	Excellent strength and low Sag. Good conductivity. Higher durability compared with AAAC in bending stress.	Maximum operating temperature of 93 °C, limited to heavy load operation. Less conductivity compared with ACAR.	[22], [24]

Table 5 – Types of modified conductor [13]

Group	Type of conductor	Function	Advantages	Disadvantages	References
тw	ACSR/TW, AAC/TW, AAAC/TW, ACSS/TW	Application reduces wind and ice load problem.	Improves mechanical and electrical properties of conventional conductor. Lighter than equivalent diameter with conventional conductor. Geometric configuration increases current carrying capacity. Restricts creep over long term service.	Lines up to 16 kV, small conductors may be prone to the corona effect. Manufacturing the geometric configuration for stranding wire machine needs special equipment which may be prone to breaking.	[22], [37], [40]
TP	ACSR/TP, AAC/ TP, ACAR/TP	Anti-galloping motion and aeolian vibration.	Configuration prevents ice formation. Low power lases.	Limited use for other applications. Lower operating conductor temperature. Costly installation and hardware.	[22], [34], [35]
HTLS	ZTACIR (with INVAR), GZTACSR, TACSR, ACSS, ACCR, ACCC	Use in high load operation. Wind area and aeolian wind. Crossing rivet or long distance.	Higher conductivity. Operates in high temperatures. Low potential sag. Lighter. Suitable in extreme weather. Minimum fatigue issues.	Higher installation cost. Higher energy losses.	[11], [22], [24],[32]

Ongoing efforts are being made to enhance the efficiency of overhead power transmission lines (OHTL) by incorporating novel materials into conductors, with the goal of reducing Joule losses. One such initiative is the CALAJOULE project, which is co-financed by the Italian Ministry of Economic Development as part of the "Ricerca di Sistema" program. This project aims to propose innovative solutions for overhead line conductors that effectively mitigate Joule power losses. Through this project, an innovative conductor, of which core is made of a carbon fibre composite material is proposed and proved to significantly reduce joule losses of OHTL [16], [20], [21], [53], as shown in Figure 3. This choice allows, with the same breaking load, to have a conductor core of reduced section, with a significant decrease in weight and thermal expansion compared to the traditional conductor (1/10 compared to steel).

By conducting an economic analysis, it was assumed that the conventional ACSR conductors in the current Italian high voltage (HV) and extra-high voltage (EHV) transmission grid would be replaced by the innovative conductors. The findings indicate that this substitution could lead to a significant reduction of 19% in Joule losses. As a result, it is estimated that such a change would generate annual savings of over 2 million Euros, with a total projected savings of more than 37 million Euros over the expected 40-year lifespan of the overhead lines (OHL).

Considering the environmental perspective, assuming an emission rate of 0.39 tons of CO2 per megawatthour (t/MWh), replacing the traditional conductor with the innovative one would lead to a significant reduction in carbon dioxide emissions. Specifically, this replacement would result in an annual saving of 21.187 kilotons (kt) of CO2. Over the expected 40-year lifespan of the overhead lines, the total savings would amount to 847.475 kilotons (kt) of CO2.

Structure Heights and Widths

A new tower design for OHAC 110 kV, called 110STJ tower that is of Double circuits and access other lines with single π type, which is used in China for the first time, as presented in Figure 4 [11]. The Economic and Electrical Research Institute of Shanxi Electrical Power Company of SGCC has designed the double circuits of the 110STJ tower based on the principle of "reducing land area, minimizing obstructions, and preserving the environment" in line with general tower design concepts. The tower features a unique longitudinal arm located at the outer end of the cross arm. This design incorporates insulator strings at both ends of the special longitudinal arm to connect the transmission line leads and facilitate the connection of the new transmission line with a jumping string. The 110STJ tower effectively



Figure 3 – Section of the ACCM/TW conductor with diameter 22.78 mm [16]



Figure 4 – General map of double circuits 110STJ tower [11]

meets the requirements of practical engineering and serves as a valuable reference for the selection of 110kV tower transmission lines.

Cross-arm

In [23], an innovative insulated cross-arm is proposed, which could help to achieve a compact overhead line operating at 380 kV but having similar height of a 150 kV, Figure 5 and Figure 6 provide a comparison of these two overhead line tower and a detailed structure of the insulated cross-arm configuration. This new line allows for almost 10 times higher transfer capacity of energy. This may be an interesting example for other global utilities experiencing low public support of new overhead lines.

EMF

The assessment of risks of being exposed to electromagnetic field (EMF) under transmission line is important. The directive 2013/35/EC of European Parliament gives definition of the magnetic flux density limit from public health point of view. According to the defined limit, the RMS value of magnetic flux density for low action level, high action level and maximum safe value are 1.13 μ T, 6.13 μ T and 18.13 μ T, respectively. This EMF could be either measured on site or calculated by certain methods.

[4] proposes a computing approach which could be used to determining the magnetic flux density under a transmission line. In this study, the magnetic flux density of a 400 kV OH transmission line is investigated. The 400 kV line parameters are:

- Steel-aluminium conductors with cross-section
 500 mms
- Horizontal placement of conductors with a 5.5 m horizontal separation between phases
- Phase conductor suspension 24 m

Three curves are obtained from this computing approach, curve 1 – under tower (H=24 m). curve 2 – under the conductor at a point between them (H=12.75 m), curve 3 – under the conductor sag (H=9 m). As shown in Figure 7, all of them are below the high action level of 6.13 μ T and also far less than the maximum safe limit value of 18.13 μ T. This gives the confidence that with proper design the magnetic flux density could be reduced to a safe value that is not supposed to cause health issue to public based on relevant standard.

Other aspects

In contrast to HVAC (High Voltage Alternating Current) overhead transmission lines, HVDC overhead transmission lines experience ion flow and space charge, which can exacerbate issues related to contamination and corona. To mitigate these challenges, it is possible to utilize conductors that are coated with an insulation layer for HVDC overhead transmission lines. This approach helps to suppress corona discharge and reduce the effects of contamination. In [10], electric field of HVDC overhead transmission lines with covered conductors are calculated and analysed. A bipolar \pm 800kV HVDC overhead transmission line is used in the calculation. The height of bipolar ±800kV HVDC transmission lines is 18m. The distance of bipolar conductors is 25m. Four bundled conductors are used. The spacing between sub-conductors is 60cm. Radius of sub-conductors is 2.0975cm. The ion flow field of conductors covered with insulation layers at different thickness is calculated and presented in Figure 8.



Figure 5 – Example of the tower for the compact 380 kV overhead line equipped with insulated cross-arms based on composite insulators (left) in parallel with the existing 150 kV line (right) [23]



Figure 6 – Photo of the insulator set-up for pollution tests [23]



Figure 3 – Section of the ACCM/TW conductor with diameter 22.78 mm [16]

	Estimated outage duration (h)					
	110	kV	330) kV		
Distance (m)	Steel	Concrete	Steel	Concrete		
< 100	12	8	16	12		
100 -1000	24	12	24	24		
1001 -10000	36	24	48	36		
> 10000	72	72	72	72		

Table 6 – Estimated outage duration for OHLs according to tower type, voltage level and distance from roads [5]

The results show that as the increase of the insulation thickness, the ion flow electric field reduces. It indicates that covered conductors can restrain ion flow field significantly.

4.2.2 Reliability

Outage duration

Duration of the outage is usually determined by the type of failure, complexity and time of repair works of assets. A table illustrates the duration of outage at different voltage levels based on Estonian transmission system operators is presented in Table 6 [5]. The longer the distance from roads, the longer is the outage. Concrete tower tends to have less outage duration compared to steel tower type. Also, higher voltage level in many cases have longer outage duration.

4.2.4 Operating and Maintenance requirements

Hybrid HVAC/HVDC has various AC/DC interaction phenomena. In [12], the AC impact on the DC power circuits switched off for maintenance purposes was studied. The findings indicate that transposing the AC power circuits of the hybrid AC/DC transmission line is an effective approach to reduce induced currents in the de-energized DC conductors. However, it is important to note that AC line transposition can lead to a substantial increase in touch voltages on the de-energized DC conductors. This increase in touch voltages can potentially result in violations of safety regulations or standards.



Figure 8 – Electric field at surface of the ground under HVDC overhead transmission lines based on ion flow field calculation with the thickness of insulation layer being 1, 2, 3 and 4 mm, respectively [10]

4.2 Economic aspect

4.2.1 Project Planning and Pre-Design

Economic comparison of HVAC and HVDC – Egyptian case study

To achieve the government's objectives of reducing global warming by 2030, wind farms are being considered as a crucial solution. In Egypt, the planned target is to have more than 7000 MW of wind power capacity by 2022, with 4000 MW planned to be generated by wind farms in the Suez Gulf region. In this context, HVDC (High Voltage Direct Current) technology, based on either VSC (Voltage Source Converter) or LCC (Line Commutated Converter), emerges as a viable alternative to HVAC (High Voltage Alternating Current) systems for integrating wind farms into the power grids. HVDC technology offers several advantages for the efficient transmission of power from wind farms to the grid. In [24], three transmission system configurations are considered to transmit the targeted power of 4000 MW 75 km from the wind farms in Suez Gulf to the national grid, they are:

A comparison of the estimated cost of these three alternatives could be seen from Table 7. The comparison reveals that HVAC (High Voltage Alternating Current) underground cables and HVDC (High Voltage Direct Current) underground cables are costlier compared to HVDC overhead lines (OHL). The primary reason for this cost difference is that the HVDC OHL alternative utilizes the existing 220 kV OHL infrastructure, resulting in significant savings by avoiding the construction of new transmission lines and towers, although infrastructure upgrades may still be required. The cost per kilometer data demonstrates that HVDC OHL is the most economical option at 12 million Euros per kilometer, followed by 500 kV HVAC underground cable at 19.76 million Euros per kilometer, while the most expensive option is the ±320 kV HVDC underground cable at 26.63 million Euros per kilometer.

- 500 kV new HVAC system with underground cable.
- ±320 kV new HVDC system with underground cable.
- ±160 kV HVDC system based on the existing 220 kV OHL.

Νο	Item	HVAC 500kV cable	HVDC ±320kV cable	HVDC ±160kV OHL
1	Substation 4000MW	282.87	800	800
2	4000MW TL	1118	1077	-
3	STATCOM		-	-
	Invest. fixed cost	1400.87	1877	800
4	Variable cost	81	100	100
	Total cost	1481.87	1977	900
5	cost/ km	19.76	26.63	12
	PTC	4940 \$/MW.km	6590 \$/MW.km	3000 \$/MW.km

Table 7 – Cost estimation for the proposed 74 km transmission systems between Ain Sokhna and Zafarana "cost in M\$" [24]

Economic comparison of HVDC cable and HVDC OHTL

A global perspective for developed and developing countries in the HVDC projects by year, voltage, power, distance, type, and supplier is shown in Table 8 [15]. In a case study in Turkey, the cost input in the HVDC project is shown in these tables below. The total cost of HVDC-500 kV, underground cable/OHTL is illustrated in Table 9. It can be observed that the ratio of HVDC cable to HVDC OHTL is about 5.5.

Table 8 – The HVDC projects in several countries [15]

Name of the Project	Country	Year	Voltage (kV)	Power (MW)	Distance (km)	Туре	Supplier
Three Gorges- Shanghai	China	2006	500	3000	1060	Thy	ABB
Estiink	Estonia-Finland	2006	150	350	105	IGB	ABB
NorNed	Netherland -Norway	2008	450	700	580	Thy	ABB
Yunnan- Guangdong	China	2010	800	5000	1418	Thy	Siemens
SAPEI	Italy	2011	500	1000	435	Thy	ABB
BorWin1	Germany	2012	150	400	200	IGB	ABB
Mundra-Haryana	India	2012	500	2500	960	Thy	Siemens
Zhoushan	China	2014	200	400	134	IGB	NA
AL-link	Aland-Finland	2015	80	10	158	IGB	ABB
Western Alberta TL	Canada	2015	500	1000	350	Thy	NA
Nord: Balt	Sweden Lithuania	2015	300	700	450	IGB	ABB
Skagerrak 4	Denmark Norway	2015	300	700	244	IGB	Nexans, ABB
Jinsha River II-East China	China	2016	800	6400	NA	Thy	NA
DolWin2	Germany	2016	320	900	135	IGB	ABB
SydVastlanken	Sweden	2016	300	720	260	IGB	Alstom
Western HVDC Link	UK	2017	600	2200	422	Thy	Prysmain Group, Siemens
Xinjiang-Anhui	China	2017	1100	10000	3333	Thy	NA

Table 9 – Overall investment costs for a case study [15]

	VSC-HVDC (M€)		HVAC-OHTL (M€)	LCC-HVDC-	500 kV (M€)
	Cable	OHTL		Cable	OHTL
Station	153	153	39,7	120	120
Transmission	2400	340	700	2400	340
Compensation	-	-	40	-	-
Total Cost	2553	493	769,7	2520	460

Economic study of uprate OHTL by replacing ACSR conductor with HTLS conductor

One way to increase the power transfer capacity is to uprate the OHTL by replacing ACSR conductors with HTLS conductors. In [17], a study in cost evaluation of current uprating of overhead transmission lines using ACSR and HTLS conductors based on a 230-kV, doublecircuit, single-bundle, overhead transmission line in Thailand is conducted. One ACSR and five HTLS with comparable sizes are selected for this study.

The total costs of current uprating are divided into five cost components:

- construction & installation costs
- conductor cost
- cost of energy losses
- land cost.
- demolition cost

Details of cost comparison in different uprating scenarios could be found the [17]. To conclude, it is suggested to consider the option of replacing ACSR conductor with HTLS conductor. It was found that cost of energy losses is the most important cost component, especially when the line is heavily loaded.

Economic comparison of three and four-conductor bundled 380 kV OHLs

An economic comparison between three and fourconductor bundled 380 kV OHLs was conducted in [26], the results show that the advantage offered by the four-conductor bundled solution depends strongly on the length of the line and on the load power factor. To be more specific, the addition of a fourth conductor per phase in transmission lines can theoretically enhance the transmission capacity by approximately 33%. However, this increase in capacity is applicable only for limited line lengths, typically ranging from around 50 to 100 kilometers. Beyond these distances, the benefits of adding a fourth conductor diminish, and alternative strategies may need to be considered to achieve higher transmission capacities.

The economic comparison, considering capitalized costs, emphasizes the advantage of utilizing a fourconductor bundled solution, particularly for heavily loaded transmission lines. This is primarily due to the significant impact of actual Joule losses on the overall costs. In such cases, the reduction in Joule losses achieved through the four-conductor bundled configuration outweighs the other associated costs, making it a more favourable and cost-effective option.

Maintenance cost

The factors which impact the O&M costs are age of the line, weather conditions and length of the line. In [19], the O&M costs are assumed as 1.5% and 0.15% of capital investment cost for OHTL and UGTL respectively.

In [18], a D-distance risk factor was proposed to prioritize high-voltage transmission lines from high to low risk in transmission line maintenance and renovation management in Thailand. Based on this study results, the maintenance cost at 115, 230 and 500 kV could be summarised as shown in the table below. As can be calculated from Table 10, the ratios of the total maintenance cost of 115kV, 230kV and 500kV are 1:1.24:2.52.

	115	5 kV	230) kV	500 kV		
Group	EQC	мс	EQC	МС	EQC	МС	
conductor	508	43	900	50	1500	100	
conductor accessory	66	35	67.5	40	120	70	
insulator	50.18	130	72	150	100	200	
steel structure	1600	100	1800	114	2600	2300	
foundation	600	95	750	100	1000	200	
lightning protection	130	35	150	40	300	100	
tower accessory	4.8	4.8	5	5	10	10	
right-of-way	15	15	18	18	25	25	
sum	2973.48	457.8	3762.5	517	5655	3005	
total maintenance cost (EQC + MC)	343	31.28	4279.5		8660		
HVTL Information	115	kV	230 kV		500) kV	
investment of new line (THB/km)	350	8.28	4285.06		10949.71		
ACSR conductor, double circuit	2 x 79	5 MCM	2 x 1272 MCM		4 x 1272 MCM		
inflation rate: IR (%)	:	3	3		3		
demand of sale: DS (MW)	10	00	100		100		
down time DT (hrs)	:	3	4	1	!	5	
electricity rate: ER (THB/kWh)	2.9	977	2.5	2.513		2.479	
loss of penalty fee: (LPF (THB/kW)	0	.5	0.7		0.9		

Table 10 – Maintenance cost of 115, 230 and 500 kV HVTL (KTHB/km) [18]

Lifecycle cost

Transmission utilities in the recent years are drawing greater attention towards performing life cycle costing studies for cost management and decision making. Net present value is a way to perform life-cycle cost analysis.

Based on net present value method, in [19], life-cycle cost analysis is conducted for a range of transmission lines in India. Based on observations, it has been determined that the life cycle cost of a 220kV overhead transmission line (OHTL) is approximately 65% higher compared to a 132 kV OHTL, despite providing nearly 2.5 times more power carrying capacity. Similarly, the life cycle cost of a 400 kV OHTL is found to be 56% and 85% higher, respectively, in comparison to 220 kV and 132 kV OHTLs, while providing 3.5 and 8.5 times more power carrying capacity. These findings highlight that higher voltage OHTLs offer significantly increased power carrying capacity but also come with higher life cycle costs.

Furthermore, it has been observed that the life cycle costs of underground transmission lines (UGTL) are significantly higher compared to overhead lines, primarily due to the high capital costs associated with underground installations. Specifically, the life cycle cost of a 220 kV UGTL is approximately 19% higher than that of a 132 kV UGTL, despite being capable of carrying 2.5 times more power. Similarly, the life cycle cost of

a 400 kV UGTL is found to be 14% and 31% higher, respectively, compared to 220 kV and 132 kV UGTLs, while providing 3 and 7 times more power carrying capacity. These observations highlight the considerable cost disparity between underground and overhead lines, with underground options incurring significantly higher life cycle costs. Overall, the life cycle costs of UGTL are two to six times more than OHTL [19].

In the breakeven analysis, the point at which the investment for overhead transmission lines (OHTL) and underground transmission lines (UGTL) becomes equal is determined. However, a forward breakeven analysis procedure cannot be straightforward applied to compare OHTL and UGTL due to the substantial and exponentially increasing difference in capital costs over the useful life of both types of lines. Instead, an alternative approach involves determining the breakeven point by considering the cost of land as a reference for the construction of these lines. This approach helps in understanding the point at which the costs of OHTL and UGTL converge and become comparable. Figure 9 presents a comparison of OHTL and UGTL overall cost per km as a function of cost of land for 400 kV. Table 11 summarises the breakeven for different voltage levels.



Figure 9 – Overall cost per km as function of CL for 400 kV lines [19]

	Breakeven Cost (INR/m²)				
		Uncertainties case			
Voltage Level (kV)	Base Cable	Lower Bound	Upper Bound		
132	1200	1250	1450		
220	900	820	1070		
400	550	450	650		

Table 11 – Results of breakeven analysis [19]

4.3 Hybrid AC/DC

Given the time, investment, and public acceptance required for the construction of new overhead lines, the conversion or modification of existing AC corridors into hybrid AC/DC lines presents an intriguing solution. This approach allows for the transmission of bulk power from renewable energy sources (RES) and addresses local bottlenecks while minimizing the need for significant new investments. Additionally, it helps mitigate risks associated with objections and delays that often accompany the construction of entirely new transmission infrastructure. By leveraging existing AC corridors and integrating DC transmission, this hybrid solution offers a more efficient and cost-effective means of expanding transmission capacity and supporting the integration of renewable energy into the grid [14]. Research focused on the feasibility of integrating AC and DC technologies within the same infrastructure has been undertaken with the aim of converting AC circuits into DC circuits. The objective is to explore the potential for combining both AC and DC transmission systems in a coordinated manner, leveraging existing infrastructure while reaping the benefits of DC technology. This

research aims to assess the technical and economic viability of such hybrid systems, considering factors such as compatibility, efficiency, grid stability, and the overall cost-effectiveness of the proposed integration. By sharing the same infrastructure, this approach has the potential to optimize resource utilization and enhance the flexibility of the power grid.

In [14], one proposal is presented to take advantage of selected existing AC transmission corridors and increase their power transfer capacity by its transformation onto AC/DC corridors. Figure 10 shows the superimposed-line strategy for European network, which consists OF interconnecting the most distant regions by adjusting selected existing HVAC lines to add new HVDC corridors. The idea is to benefit from the existing right-of-way of lines by adding new conductors to existing transmission towers, as illustrated in Figure 11.

Economical estimates could be conducted to identify the cost range of upgrading existing AC to hybrid AC/DC. Table 12 presents the derived for different transmission capacity upgrading alternatives. The cost categories suggested are: a) converter costs; b) land use; c) line costs and d) right of way.

The estimated converter costs in this analysis assume the use of LCC (Line Commutated Converter) technology, which results in a cost that is 50% higher for VSC (Voltage Source Converter) cases. Both the AC/DC conversion and the proposed hybrid design with an additional DC circuit would have similar cost requirements. In terms of line costs, the reference is based on estimations for a new 2000 MW HVDC bipolar overhead line (OHL). The equivalent AC/DC conversion option would not necessitate new tower installations but would involve the replacement costs of the conversion equipment and tower modifications. On the other hand, the proposed hybrid design does not require new tower installations either but will require more extensive tower modifications compared to a regular AC/DC conversion of a circuit.

The major factors influencing costs in this context are land acquisition and preparation, including the necessary permits. These costs are significantly reduced in the case of the proposed hybrid design compared to a completely new installation. Another significant cost factor is tower design and modifications. In the case of the hybrid design, these costs are expected to be slightly higher than the estimates for AC/DC conversion due to the additional circuit requirements. However, it is important to note that the overall impact of these costs will depend on the specific project and its unique circumstances. Based on this comparison, the proposed hybrid design would achieve to cost between 0.3 and 0.8 M€/km. Also, a comparison of the proposal with the installation of new HVDC OHL, following similar routes and excluding land acquisition costs, results in almost 20 percent of savings as shown in Table 13.

Economical estimates could be conducted to identify the cost range of upgrading existing AC to hybrid AC/DC. Table 12 presents the derived for different transmission capacity upgrading alternatives. The cost categories suggested are: a) converter costs; b) land use; c) line costs and d) right of way.

The estimated converter costs in this analysis assume the use of LCC (Line Commutated Converter) technology, which results in a cost that is 50% higher for VSC (Voltage Source Converter) cases. Both the AC/DC conversion and the proposed hybrid design with an additional DC circuit would have similar cost requirements. In terms of line costs, the reference is based on estimations for a new 2000 MW HVDC bipolar overhead line (OHL). The equivalent AC/DC conversion option would not necessitate new tower installations but would involve the replacement costs of the conversion equipment and tower modifications. On the other hand, the proposed hybrid design does not require new tower installations either but will require more extensive tower modifications compared to a regular AC/DC conversion of a circuit.



Figure 10 – A possible hybrid AC/DC transmission network proposal [14]



Figure 11 – A possible upgrading proposal of a typical transmission line design to a compact tower with composite arms and additional module (not to be considered as a final design) [14]

The major factors influencing costs in this context are land acquisition and preparation, including the necessary permits. These costs are significantly reduced in the case of the proposed hybrid design compared to a completely new installation. Another significant cost factor is tower design and modifications. In the case of the hybrid design, these costs are expected to be slightly higher than the estimates for AC/DC conversion due to the additional circuit requirements. However, it is important to note that the overall impact of these costs will depend on the specific project and its unique circumstances.

Based on this comparison, the proposed hybrid design would achieve to cost between 0.3 and 0.8 M€/km. Also, a comparison of the proposal with the installation of new HVDC OHL, following similar routes and excluding land acquisition costs, results in almost 20 percent of savings as shown in Table 13.

	Upgrade Technology			
Category	New line	AC/DC conversion	Proposal	
a (USD/unity)	300000 ª	same	same	
b	yes	moderate	moderate	
c (USD/km)	250000	less + AC removal	less	
d	yes	N/A	N/A	
a 50% higher for VSC				

Table 12 – Related costs comparison for upgrading transmission capacities technologies for OHL [14]

Table 13 – Comparison of total line costs of the proposal vs. new corridor installation [14]

Scenario	New HVDC OHL (M€)	Proposal (M€)	Savings (%)
1	35915	29000	19
2	57670	46485	19

4.4 HVDC

HVDC technology has been in mainstream use in power systems for over 50 years and is now well matured, with over 100 schemes in service worldwide, and this number continues to grow. The thyristor has been the exclusive semiconductor in use for most of this period, with an LCC HVDC link rating of \pm 500kV, 3000MW as the common industry maximum [22]. In recent years there have been significant advances in 2 directions:

- Extending the LCC rating up through ±600kV, ±660kV and ±800kV, with planned development up to ±1100kVdc for China.
- Introducing VSC HVDC on a large scale, with ratings up to ±320kV, 1000MW, and increasing still further as investment in development continues to take advantage of new semiconductors.

Indeed, the new Voltage Source Converter (VSC) technology has brought about a more robust solution to the complexity of multi-terminal High Voltage Direct Current (HVDC) systems. This technology has become the focal point of national, regional, and even continental scale grid developments worldwide, where HVDC is being extensively deployed. The advantages of VSC-based HVDC systems include improved control capabilities, enhanced grid stability, better utilization of renewable energy sources, and the ability to connect multiple terminals or grids together. This technology has opened up new possibilities for large-scale grid integration, enabling the transmission of power over long distances with reduced losses and improved efficiency. As a result, VSC-based HVDC systems are being increasingly adopted in grid expansion projects globally, as they provide a reliable and flexible solution to meet the growing demands of modern power systems.

Presently available LCC and VSC technology mainly consists of:

- HVDC circuit configurations
- Main circuit components and equipment
- Station Layouts

For HVDC circuit configurations, HVDC interconnections may be configured in a number of different forms, namely:

- Back to Back
- Cable Transmission
- Line Transmission
- Multi-terminal

For line commutated converters, the main power circuit of an LCC HVDC converter station consists of the following major areas and equipment:

- Thyristor Valves
- Converter Transformers

- AC Harmonic Filters
- AC Switchyard
- DC Smoothing Reactor
- DC Harmonic Filters
- DC Switchyard

Figure 12 shows typical layouts for LCC converter stations, noting that the dominant area of the footprint is the AC switchyard and the AC Harmonic Filters.

For voltage source converters, the main components in the power circuit of a VSC HVDC system are as follows:

- IGBT Converters
- Converter Transformers
- Arm/Limb Reactors

Figure 13 presents the layouts for VSC converter stations. In VSC layouts, the main difference between these and LCC is the absence of AC harmonic filters.



<text><image><text><image><text>

Figure 12 – Typical layouts for LCC converter stations: (a) back to back monopole HVDC converter station; (b) HVDC monopole cable converter station; (c) HVDC bipole overhead line converter station [22]

Figure 13 - Typical layouts for VSC converter stations: (a) back to back VSC HVDC converter station; (b) VSC cable converter station; (c) Overhead line VSC HVDC converter station (courtesy ABB) [22]

Discussion (UG cables)

5.1 Technical aspects

It should be noted that the literature research on underground cable mainly focussed on recent research papers which are Significant or Relevant Research Material (SRM) including following three Key research materials from grey literature:

- EPRI Underground Transmission Systems Reference Book 2015 "Green Book" [27]
- CIGRE report "Implementation of long AC HV and EHV cable system" Working group B1.47 dated March 2017 [2]
- CIGRE 2006 paper B1-305 "A dynamic rating system for an existing 150 kV power connection consisting of an overhead line and undergroundpower cable" [3].

5.1.1 Design aspects

Power Transfer Capability

The OHL current rating is based on conductor properties and static environmental conditions (temperature, wind speed and sun radiation). If the same conductor is used for an underground cable, it will have a lower current rating because heat from buried cables must pass through the earth before reaching the air which is the ultimate heat sink [2], [27]. Also, the cable's coaxial electrodes and outer shielding create a capacitance that affects power transfer. Moreover, the dielectric losses in cable insulation are present any time the cable is energized and reduces the amount of power transfer [27]. Therefore, the cable might require two cables per phase (essentially two cable systems) to match the capacity of the overhead line [3], [27]. The current rating can be increased by the conductor size and conductivity (copper instead of aluminium) [2]. Figure 14 shows the variation in rating versus conductor size. It is worth to note that with two cables per phase, the per-cable rating with two cables/phase is approximately 88% (not 100%) of the single-cable rating [31]. However, larger cross sections or numbers of cables per phase for UG cables can be economically unattractive [3], [28].

In many circumstances the thermal inertia of underground cables should be considered when matching a cable to an OHL. This can result in smaller



Figure 14 - Variation of cable current rating with cable size [31]

conductor sizes, cheaper conductor materials, less cables per phase and hence a reduced installation trench width. A reduced installation swath not only reduces civil costs but may ease right of way requirements and allow the cable system to be installed in narrow installation corridors. Reducing the number of cables per phase also give less maintenance and especially for high voltage cables it produces less reactive power.

The selection of circuit types used in UG cable is shown in Figure 15. Figure shows duct-manhole and pipe system which have advantages in cities of fast installation and less disruption to traffic [27]. Direct buried systems have higher ampacities. Tunnel systems have more direct routes and good protection from third party disturbance. Figure 15 also shows DC transmission circuits require two parallel cables while AC transmission circuits require three cables. For comparison purpose the cables in Figure 15 are shown installed at a common minimum depth. It is usual to specify a minimum depth of burial to the top of the cable for rural and urban sections of the route. Depth provides increased protection from dig-in and plow damage. Increased depth also decreases the magnetic field at the surface [27].



Figure 15 Underground cable circuit cross section for ac and dc transmission[27]

Four cable systems that can be considered for underground installations are following [27]:

- Extruded dielectric with XLPE or EPR insulation
- Self-contained fluid filled (SCFF) or gas filled (SCGF) cable
- Pipe type, either fluid filled, or gas filled
- Special (Gas insulated lines)

This report mainly discusses the Extruded with XLPE cable and pipe type cables. Gas insulated lines are not discussed in this report because that is out of scope of the literature review.

Pipe type cables have been the most commonly used cable system at higher voltages. Now, with the advances in purity of extruded dielectric cables, they are becoming more common at increasingly higher voltage levels and longer circuit lengths [27].

XLPE insulated cables are being designed and installed at voltages up to 230 kV and 345 kV in long lengths.

Over the past 20 years, there has been significant and swift progress in the advancement of high-voltage (HV) and extra-high-voltage (EHV) cables that utilize Cross-linked polyethylene (XLPE) as the insulating material. For instance, contemporary XLPE cables possess improved characteristics such as a reduced dielectric constant and the ability to operate at higher temperatures, making them significantly more effective compared to the older paper-insulated cables that were impregnated with oil [2]. Also, the simplified manufacturing process of XLPE cables has resulted in a remarkable surge in the availability and utilization of HV AC cables. For example, in China, more than 1100km of 220 kV and 100km of 500 kV cable were produced in China in year 2014 and during the past 10-15 years more than 100,000km of HV & EHV cables have been installed in the country [2]. Currently worldwide more than ten fully qualified manufacturers of XLPE insulated AC cable rated at 500 kV are present [2].

SCFF cables are generally only used in specialized extra high voltage applications.

In urban environments, extruded dielectric cables installed in duct banks and pipe types of cables are frequently used because of their ruggedness and the ability to install short lengths of pipe or ducts at one time in city streets with trench openings of only 300-600 ft. The cable is installed in a separate operation, with minimum traffic disruption [27].

In suburban places, extruded dielectric, pipe type and SCFF cables can be used, depending upon the specific application [27].

In rural areas, any cable system can be suited. Low traffic volume and long trench openings allow flexibility for the designer to consider all different types of cable systems [27].



Figure 16 Schematic diagram of extra-long 225kV cable line with direct cross-bonding sections [32]

For special applications such as long underwater crossings, usually SCFF or extruded dielectric cables are used primarily because it is difficult to make pipe type splices underwater. SCFF or extruded dielectric cables are preferred for bridge crossings because the weight and expansion characteristics of pipe type cable requires resolution of bending forces which complicates the design. Also, pipe type cable systems are not economical for short length applications [27].

A practical experience with the newest bonding system called "direct cross bonding" implemented on an extralong cable system of 2000mm² and 2500 mm² Cu XLPE 225kV cables, as shown in Figure 16, is presented in [32]. Three different types of joints and their associated hardware are incorporated in this [32].

- Joints with earthing in C, D and X.
- Joints with classical cross-bonding connections between B and C and between X and Y: the screen interruption is protected with SVL's.
- Joints with direct cross-bonding connections on a major part of the line between C and D and up to X: no SVL are provided for the protection of screen interruption against overvoltage.
- Joints without earthing: on some sections, normal straight joint without earthing has been implanted in order to optimize the earthing scheme.

HVDC

High voltage DC (HVDC) transmission cable systems have the potential to transform major electrical grids; they can deliver very high powers over long distances with high efficiency and reliability [41]. As compared

to HVAC cables, in HVDC cables the skin effect and the proximity effect in the conductor are absent (so that the section of the conductor is fully exploited). Also, dielectric losses are also absent in practice if leakage currents can be neglected, as is mostly the case. The average higher electric field stress of HVDC cables leads also to a higher utilization of the cable [41]. Moreover, the lower line costs with the same transmitted power. HVDC cable lengths are not limited by charging currents and no reactive compensation (for the cable itself) is required at the end stations and/or at intermediate points as in the case of AC transmission systems [32]. The advantages of HVDC cable over HVAC cable are shown through Figure 17 [28]. A very thorough comparison between the HVAC and HVDC system is presented in [51].

Conductors

The UG cable are typically single-core cable or three core cable with each core consisting of either copper or aluminium conductors. The new underground long length AC cable links are being supplied with single core XLPE cables while the three-core cable is typically used in submarine cables [2]. Although copper conductors are more expensive, they offer lower electrical resistance, allowing for a reduced crosssection and less material for the outer layers. Therefore, wherever there is very high current carrying capacity is required, copper conductors are specified. Additionally, copper was often favoured due to its superior corrosion resistance properties, particularly in submarine cables. However, this consideration is not highly relevant since well-designed cable conductors are designed to avoid contact with seawater. Therefore, aluminium conductors





Figure 18 Design of a high temperature superconducting (HTS) cable for AC operation [52]

are now gaining broader acceptance due to their lower cost, lighter weight, and better strength-to-weight ratio in mechanical properties. This is particularly notable in deep installation and dynamic situations [2].

Another option with high power transfer capability over long distances are the superconducting cables [49], [52]. The high temperature superconductor (HTS) transmission cables can play a role in strengthening the grid. The advantages as compared to the OH lines and UG cables are: economic, underground, higher power capacity, lower losses, reduced magnetic field emissions in (existing) OHL, compact: less occupation of land and less permits needed, a possibility to keep 380 kV voltage level in the grid for as long as needed [47]. However, a cryogenic envelope is needed to keep the superconductor cooled below its critical temperature to maintain its non-resistivity. The easy availability and use of liquid nitrogen as a coolant allows the superconducting behavior even at higher temperature (T = 77 K) and also simplifies the design of cryogenic envelope. The design of a high temperature superconducting cable is shown in Figure 18 [52].

The design of the superconducting cable itself also requires substantial engineering for optimum performance (especially for AC operation due to the fast-switching magnetic field). However, these challenges have been already addressed and solutions only need to be adapted to the specific transmission line project [52].

A list of global superconducting projects is presented in Table 14 [52].

Table 14 Global superconducting cable projects [52]

Project	location	Length (m)	Capacity [MVA]	Schedule	Operator
LIPA	long Island/USA	600	574 (138 kV AC, 2.4 kA)	In operation since 2008	LIPA
Ampacity	Essen/Germany	1000	40(10 kV AC, 2.3 kA)	Start of operation 01/2014	RWE
	Amsterdam/NL	6000	250 (50 kV AC)	Proposed	Alliander
St Petersburg Project	St Petersburg/ Russia	2500	50(20 kV D, 2.5 kA)	Start of operation 2015	FGC UES ^a
Ishikari	Ishikari/ Japan	2000	100 (± 10 kV DC, 5 kA)	Start of construction spring 2014	City of Ishikari
	Icheon/ Korea	100	154 (154 kV AC 3.75 kA)	Operating since 11/2013	KEPCO [♭]
	Jeju Island/ Korea	1000	154 (154 kV AC 3.75 kA)	Operation 2015	KEPCO
	Jeju Island/ Korea	500	500 (80 kV DC)	Operation 2014	KEPCO
HYDRA	Westchester county/ USA	170	96(13.8 kV AC/4 kA)	Start of construction early 2014	ConEdison
	Yokohama/Japan	250	200 (66 kV AC, 5kA)	Operation stopped December 2013, continuation planned with new high- performance refrigerator 2015	TEPCO ^c
	China	360	13 (1.3 kV DC, 10 kA)	Operating since 2011	IEE CAS ^d
REGf	Chicago/US	5 km	to be specified	Planning since 2014	ComEd ^e
Tres Amigas	New Mexico/US		750/5000	Postponed	Tres Amigas LLC

^a Federal Grid Company United Energy System

^b Korea Electric Power Corporation.

^c Tokyo Electric Power Company.

 $^{\rm d}$ $\,$ Institute of Electrical Engineering. Chinese Academy of Sciences.

^e Commonwealth Edistion.

^f Resilient Electric Grid

The advantages of superconducting power lines compared to the most modern underground standard HVDC cables (7320 kV XLPE HVDC) are [52]:

- One of the advantages is the compact size of superconducting cables, requiring only a width of a few 10 cm. This is in stark contrast to a standard HVDC ±320 kV cable installation, which necessitates a 17 m wide trench containing 24 cables to achieve a 10 GW capacity. This width measurement does not include the additional 2.5 m safety area on both sides.
- There is a potential for significantly reduced land usage, possibly as low as 10% compared to standard HVDC cable installations. The extent of land use reduction depends on factors such as capacity,

geographical area (urban or rural), and applicable regulations.

- Superconducting cable provide an attractive solution for long-distance and high-capacity electric energy transportation. This is particularly relevant because standard conductor cables suffer from significant losses (> 6% per 1000 km at full load for ±320 kV XLPE HVDC cables).
- 4. By adjusting the nominal current to align with the desired or existing operating voltage, particularly in medium and low voltage grids, it becomes possible to eliminate the need for transformers. This has the advantage of reducing the space occupied and the number of components within the grid system, thereby minimizing the likelihood of technical failures.

- 5. In hot climates, superconducting cable offer a superior solution due to their vacuum-isolated cryogenic envelope. This envelope acts as a barrier, preventing heat from entering the system and effectively stabilizing the temperature of the superconducting conductor. In contrast, the capacity of standard HVDC cables is diminished by higher soil temperatures.
- 6. Do not heat the surrounding soil.
- 7. Much easier use of existing right-of-ways (ROW) to transfer GWs of power.
- 8. The cryogenic system can store energy by cooling to lower operating temperatures at times of high renewable energy input.

Figure 19 shows the right-of-ways and power transfer capacity comparison between \pm 800 kV HVDC OH line, \pm 320 kV HVDC XLPE cable, and \pm 125 kV HVDC superconducting cable [52].

The primary concern raised by communities opposing the construction of new transmission lines is the visual impact they would have. A single pylon of a ± 800 kV 6.4 GW HVDC power line has a height of 50–90 m and the width of the corridor would be estimated around 125 m [52]. Two HVDC lines with a maximum capacity of 10 GW (maximum of 12.8 W) span a width of 245 m. Similarly, towers supporting ±500 kV HVDC transmission lines share comparable dimensions but require wider rights-of-ways due to the lower capacity, which scales with the square of the voltage. The visual impact of such infrastructure is substantial: A structure that is 50 m tall can be visible from a distance of $^{\sim}$ 25 km when observed from sea level. This implies that the construction of an overhead HVDC transmission line has the potential to significantly alter the landscape, impacting an area of 50 km² for every kilometer of its length [52].

As per authors of [49], for 380 kV and 6.6 GVA, overhead transmission lines require corridors of 70 m in width, in contrast to less than 7.7 m corridor width necessary for superconducting 380 kV cables.



Figure 19 ROW and power transfer capacity comparison between different power transmission lines. [52]

Insulators

XLPE - cross-linked polyethylene which is now one of the most common and well-established insulation materials in modern extruded high voltage cable design. A major reason for the XLPE success is the excellent electrical, mechanical, and thermal properties of the material. The most advantageous features are the low dielectric losses, the low dissipation factor, the high electrical breakdown strength, the high modulus of elasticity and the high tensile strength. Low operating and low maintenance costs, combined with good system availability, results in a low lifetime cost for the XLPE cable system. XLPE is a suitable insulating material for conductor temperatures up to 90 °C which is the normal operating temperature for XLPE cables. The cables can however withstand up to 250 °C under short circuit conditions. Consequently, there is both a high overload potential and a high safety margin in the cables [2].

A HV XLPE Cable with corrugated Aluminium sheath is shown in Figure 20. The cable insulation system is protected from the water by a metallic layer such as lead alloy or a welded metallic sheath which is also used as electrical screen and a PE layer is extruded to protect this metal sheath. The 3 phases are laid up together and optical fibre elements are often laid in the interstices between the cores as well as some other materials e.g. PP ropes or PE profiles. The bundle is then protected against mechanical damage by metallic armour made of steel wires. An outer protective covering is often made of PP yarns applied outside the armouring [2].

The insulation thickness of XLPE cables primarily depends on the required withstand voltage. However, for long-length extra-high-voltage (EHV) cables, the insulation thickness also affects the generation of reactive power by the cable. The below equation indicates that reactive power is primarily influenced by voltage, but also by capacitance and frequency [2].

 $Q_cable=2\pi f C V^{\Lambda^2}$

where Q cable is the reactive power in Var, f is the power frequency in Hz, C is the cable capacitance in farads, and V is the line voltage in volts.

To compensate for reactive power in a system, shunt reactors are commonly installed. However, this solution introduces complexity due to electrical and spatial constraints, increased losses, and the need for redundancy. Therefore, reducing the amount of reactive power produced becomes desirable. This can be achieved by either increasing the insulation thickness or decreasing the conductor size, although the latter is often impractical [2]. Increasing the insulation thickness results in reduced capacitance, leading to lower reactive power compensation, as well as decreased dielectric loss and charging current. However, there are drawbacks to increasing the insulation thickness of XLPE cables. One significant challenge is maintaining the quality of the extrusion process when dealing with very long runs of HV cable. While a small increase in insulation thickness could be beneficial for lengthy EHV cables, it is important to consider the potential negative consequences [2].

Despite these challenges, opting for more insulation in a cable system can yield certain advantages. Some of the additional costs associated with increased insulation can be offset by reduced investments in reactive compensation and lower system losses throughout its lifespan [2].

The HVDC cable insulation system is categorized into two groups: 1) Oil-paper insulation, and 2) Extruded insulation.

Oil-paper insulation: The oil-paper insulation is achieved by wrapping strips of pure cellulose paper onto the conductor, applied in helical layers to reach the total design thickness of the insulation. Then the insulation is impregnated with mixtures or mineral base fluids to impart and improve the dielectric properties. In the polypropylene paper laminated insulation, the traditional paper insulation is replaced with a laminate consisting of alternating layers of paper and polypropylene, thereby improving the characteristics of the dielectric [28].

Extruded insulation: Polymers investigated and tested so far for the construction of extruded insulation HVDC cables can be grouped into two categories: pure materials and materials with proper additives. Cable manufacturers seem to have abandoned the pure



Figure 20 HV XLPE cable [2]

polymeric insulation in favour of insulation with properly selected additives to improve the accumulation of space charges. Extrusion is a technique to deposit a uniform and compact layer of polymer around the conductor, in between the two layers of semiconductive screens [28].

Depending on the type of insulation, different types of cables are designed. The most common typologies of HVDC cables are shown in Figure 21 [28].

Mass-impregnated nondraining (MIND) cables are available for voltages up to 500 kV and a transmission capacity of up to 800 MW in one cable. Oil-filled cables are suitable for DC voltages up to 600 kV DC. Due to the required oil flow along the cable, the transmission line lengths are, however, limited to < 100 Kms. For PPL insulated cables some manufacturers have developed HVDC cable systems with a voltage rating of 600 kV. In extruded HVDC cable, the extruded insulation is polymeric and mostly based on polyethylene compounds, among which the preferred ones are low-density polyethylene (LDPE) and particularly crosslinked polyethylene (XLPE) which is a special kind for best performance under HVDC condition. This special kind of XLPE is commonly referred to as DC-XLPE [28].

5.1.2 Reliability

While overhead lines are generally more susceptible to failures caused by weather conditions, cables tend to have fewer failures. However, in the event of a failure, the time required for restoration can be significantly longer for cables, ranging from days to weeks, whereas overhead lines can be restored within hours to days [31]. If a failure occurs and is limited to a specific set of cables, it is possible to employ certain measures to isolate the failed cable and partially restore power transfer through the remaining circuit. This typically involves using two smaller cables instead of a single cable per phase, which necessitates double the number of terminations and, if needed, splices [31]. An alternative cable system can improve the reliability of system and also addresses the needs of higher capacity cable alternatives [31].

However, the situation becomes more complex because the accessories, rather than the cable itself, are typically more susceptible to failures. This is due to issues related to their installation, such as workmanship and environmental factors, as well as a higher vulnerability to mechanical damage caused by thermal-mechanical movement. As a result, if all other factors remain constant, a system that incorporates a greater number of accessories will naturally have lower reliability compared to a system with fewer accessories [31]. Even with redundancy measures in place, the presence of splices in shared manholes or terminations in close proximity on common structures can lead to failures



Figure 21 Main typologies of HVDC cables used in transmission systems: (a) mass-impregnated nondraining (MIND) cables, (b) self-contained oil-filled (SCOF) cables, (c) polypropylene paper laminated insulated cables, (d) polymerinsulated or extruded-insulation cable [28]

affecting the accessories of both adjacent circuits. In such cases, introducing two cables per phase for shorter circuits does not always result in improved reliability or shorter restoration times [31]. Therefore, it is advisable to consider using a single cable per phase in designs for shorter circuits, as the probability of a cable circuit failure directly impacting the cable is considerably lower compared to longer circuits [31]. The faults occurred due to the ancillary facilities of a tunnel of four 220 kV cable system within the initial two service years is shown in Figure 22 [29].

	Normal		Adverse			
Equipment	Mom. %	Temp. %	Sust. %	Mom. %	Temp. %	Sust. %
132 & 110-kV OHL (km)	82	14	4	75	15	10
132 & 110-kV UGC (km)	0	0	100	0	0	100
33-kV OHL (km)	51	20	29	62	24	14
33-kV UGC (km)	0	0	100	0	0	100

Table 15 Share of fault duration in UGCs and OHLs for the tested networks [37]

Table 15 shows the share of momentary (Mom.), temporary (Temp.) and sustained (Sust.) faults for UG cable and OH line under normal and adverse weather conditions for an IEEE-30 bus network [37]. Failure times for momentary, temporary and sustained faults were considered to be, respectively, 0.5 s, 10 min and repair time [37]. The authors of [37] did the reliability analysis of IEEE 30-bus network, as underground and as overhead networks, and in a typical Nordic 25-bus sub-transmission network and concluded that the underground parts of the network exhibit more homogeneous outage time throughout the year than the overhead parts.

To ensure high reliability throughout their anticipated lifespan at higher voltages and powers, HVDC cables require a comprehensive assessment and improvement of extruded insulation performance [38]. In this regard, several key features contribute to the longevity, dependability, and environmental friendliness of HVDC extruded cable systems. These include low electrical conductivity at elevated temperatures and fields, minimal space charge retention, favourable material compatibility, efficient and streamlined manufacturing processes, reliable and robust accessories, straightforward and eco-friendly installation techniques, and consistent performance under operational conditions [38].

Figure 23 shows the system reliability in three selected years 2010, 2020, and 2050 for underground cable and high temperature superconducting (HTS) cable [44].

An example of high reliability of superconducting cable is the HTS cable within the Asahi substation operated by Tokyo Electric Power Company (TEPCO) in Yokohama, as shown in Figure 24. During two years of operation of an HTS cable, no faults were reported. The installation, including the refrigeration system, was remotely monitored from TEPCO in Tokyo with no service man at the station [52].







Figure 23 Comparison of loss of load probability (LOLP) [44]

5.1.3 Construction requirements

The typical method for cable systems construction involves creating open trenches from the surface to accommodate conduit bundles, which are then filled with high-strength concrete, as shown in Figure 25. It is recommended that the horizontal bending radii for duct runs be maintained at a minimum of 6-10 meters (20-30 feet) to minimize pressure on the sidewalls and reduce tension forces during cable installation [31].

The construction of cables is such that they often have lower normal ratings than other transmission equipment, particularly overhead lines, but much higher emergency rating capabilities – particularly short-duration emergencies. The higher emergency rating of cable is due to the long thermal time constant of cables and the mass of earth in which they are installed [31].

Figure 26 shows a 2x4 duct bank configuration with 168mm (6.625in) conduits, and Figure 27 shows an example cable duct bank with a 2x2 configuration with 220mm (8.625in) conduits [31].

Near riser structures, 90° vertical sweeps are possible, however, to avoid increases in pulling tensions and sidewall bearing pressure forces it is wiser to install cables with direct buried sections near riser structures and transition poles, as shown in Figure 28 [31].



Figure 24 TEPCO AC HTS cable with a joint at Asahi substation in Yokohama/Japan [52]



Figure 25 open cut excavation for cable system [31]



Figure 26 2x4 duct bank, with 6-in conduits and 9-5/8in centre-line separation [31]



Figure 27 2x2 duct bank (left) and concrete backfill installation (right) [31]



Figure 28 Direct buried section near a compact transition pole with one cable per phase (left) and conventional risers with two cable per phase (right) [31]

For crossing the cable under a structure such as railway tracks, pipe-jacking method can be employed, as shown in Figure 29 [31].

For underground-overhead hybrid system, a junction tower is used which is the interface between overhead lines and underground cables. Many times when underground cables have to cross the rivers, underground cables are converter to overhead lines to cross rivers by junction towers [50]. An improper arrangement of cables may lead to losses in the junction tower and the magnetic field around it [50]. Figure 30 shows the L-type structural steels which are used in junction towers to provide a high degree of mechanical construction for the cable route. These steels are magnetic and are excellent conductors. Therefore, three-phase cables that run parallel to the steels produce a transverse magnetic field that induces eddy currents and losses inside the steels [50].

One of the advantages of underground-overhead hybrid system could be reactive power compensation by the UG cable itself. The reactive power requirement of the OH line could be compensated by the UG cable [31]. An appropriate length of cable with OH line can assist in the reactive power requirement along with improving overall system stability [31].

For HVDC cables, the extruded insulation cables are less well established, not only as regards the design and construction but also in terms of experience in the installation, operation, and maintenance, but the research and innovation efforts are enabling their production for use with increasing voltage and power ratings up to 300 kV and 1000 MW at present [40][4].

The main peculiar challenges for UG HVDC cables are perhaps the huge number of remolded (field) joints to be installed in long lines like the German Corridor, as well as the risk of interactive thermal instability with the soil in case that voltage, current and temperature gradient ratings are very high, and the heat exchange properties of the soil are not excellent [39]. The burial depth of HV cables should rescue them from most problems, but in some cases— particularly in hot climates and in the presence of long drought periods the possibility of partial drying out of the soil has to be carefully evaluated, and the laying conditions might need to be improved by the use of proper backfills [39].



Figure 29 Pipe-jacking operation under rail sidings [31]



Figure 30 Junction tower with structural steel (left) and lateral view of flat arrangement of cables (right) [50]

5.1.4 Operation and Maintenance requirements

The authors of paper [29] presented their experience of operation, maintenance, and condition monitoring of 220 kV cable system. Water vapor within the cable tunnel (which may not be considered during the design process) may cause significant damage due to their very erosive nature. The presence of erosion and moisture may cause faults in tunnel ancillary facilities such as drainage, fireproofing, power distribution, and tunnel facilities [29]. The drainage system may be affected by the short circuit faults and erosion that may affect the submergible drainage pump. For such scenario, use of an anti-wound stainless steel submersible pump can be the solution [29].

The short circuiting of the temperature-sensing fire detectors and the short circuiting of manual alarm (caused by water drenching) may trigger false alarms which can bother the residents sometimes. For such issues, a waterproof block can be added to the manual alarm and temperature-sensing fire detectors can be replaced annually [29]. Paper [29] suggests the following maintenance conduct: increase the period of patrolling, which needs to be finished for every tunnel within each week; increase the usage efficiency of the monitoring system; strengthen the inspection of the accessories within the tunnel during the flood season; strengthen communication with the civil engineering department; and hold annual drills for emergencies. Also, condition monitoring systems for a 220 kV four cable system is presented in Table 16 [29].

Asset management is a crucial part of operations and maintenance of UG cable system. In numerous instances, it is challenging to assess the physical conditions of underground cable assets due to their installation locations that are either hard to reach or inaccessible [43]. Also, existing tests used to determine the remaining lifespan of an underground cable circuit necessitate obtaining an actual cable sample from the field and conducting laboratory testing. However, acquiring samples from an existing underground cable circuit is typically difficult and usually only possible after a cable fault has taken place [43].

Monitoring system	Subsystem	Items
Vision and environmental monitoring system	Vision monitoring system	Entrance, exit
	Environmental monitoring system	Gas, water level, intrusion, IP phone
Cable on-line monitoring system	Circulating current monitoring system	Circulating current, load
	DTS	Surface temperature of the power cable
	Bi-end fault location finder	Fault current
Fireproof monitoring system		Fire, smoke

Table 16 Monitoring items in 220 kV cable tunnel system [29]



Figure 31 HVDC configurations and operating modes [29]

Figure 31 shows the various common system configurations and operating modes used for Current Source Converter HVDC transmission. Monopolar systems are the simplest and least expensive systems for moderate power transfers since only two converters (one per each terminal) and one high voltage insulated cable or line conductor are required. For current return such systems can be used with electrodes (land acts as an electrode) or with dedicated medium-voltage insulated conductors (also referred to as 'metallic return') [28]. Bipolar configuration can have a third path for the current return to be used in emergency conditions via electrodes or metallic return.

For monopolar transmission systems, the return path is either the ground or a second cable. Ground as a return path is environmentally friendly electrode systems, whereas the metallic return has severe impact on the costs of the overall transmission scheme [28]. Therefore, cables are sometimes developed with an integrated return conductor. As to the return conductor (often XLPE insulated), it can be wound outside the lead sheath as an a "second screen," thereby also forming part of the armour, together with the flat steel wire layer on the outside of the return conductor insulation. Alternatively, the XLPE insulated metallic return cable can be simultaneously laid (and buried, if needed) in ground in close bundle together with the HVDC cable and a single fiber-optic cable, as shown in Figure 32. Such solution is selected for the Neptune Regional Transmission System, a 105-km-long HVDC interconnection between Sayreville, New Jersey, and Nassau County on Long Island, New York, via undersea and underground cables with a monopolar HVDC—metallic return scheme—rated terminal voltage is 500 kV DC [28]. The main details of the HVDC cable used in the Neptune Intertie are listed in Figure 32.

For the land portion on Long Island, the metallic return cable was split into two cables in parallel, laid on the two sides of the HVDC cable. This configuration was chosen in order to minimize the magnetic field due to the direct current flowing in the cables to a value less than 20 mT [28].

Nowadays, the most frequent rated voltage of HVDC extruded cable projects in service in Europe is ± 320 kV (with a capacity of ≈ 1000 MW per bipole) [38]. The highest voltage of HVDC extruded cable projects being



Figure 32 Bundle of three cables—a 500-kV HVDC cable, a medium-voltage metallic return cable, and a fiber-optic cable—for the HVDC Neptune Regional Transmission System[28]

installed at present is ± 525 kV DC and belongs to the huge German corridors. The voltage limit of applicability of CIGRE testing procedures for HVDC extruded cables has been recently pushed up from the 500 kV of TB 496:2012 to the 800 kV of TB 852:2021. Therefore, the cable manufacturers are targeting ± 800 kV DC [38].

5.1.5 End of life requirements

There are several factors which lead the cable system towards the end of their life. For example, ground pollution, the thermal resistivity of the native soil, proximity to other heat generating buried facilities that create hot spots in the ground, etc., can have adverse effects on the life of the underground transmission cable assets. Consequently, the point at which power transmission underground cables will reach the physical end-of-life would depend in many cases on the external environmental factors and the location or route where the cables have been installed, rather than on the cable design or operating parameters itself [36].

5.2 Economic aspect (UG Cables)

The factors that influence the lifecycle economy of the buried utilities, such as UG cable, can be categorized into three groups: (a) UG cable project specifications (b) location conditions (c) the method of construction and maintenance. These categories can be further divided into factors such as the location of UG cable project, type of cable used, length of cable, rural or urban area, number of excavation and reinstatement, concurrent development projects, type of soil, hydrological conditions, traffic density, depth of cable, and tunnel building method etc. [33].

The standard shipping length for UG HV and EHV cable was in the range of 500m. On the economical approach, by having longer lengths per shipping drum, the hardware cost, the labour cost and the civil work cost are reduced [32]. In addition, the cost of UG cable power line can be minimized by reducing the amount of protections put on the different joints along the route, irrespective of the section length between them [32].

For HVDC cable system, the lower-cost cable installations made possible by the HVDC extruded cables and prefabricated joints makes long-distance underground transmission economically feasible for use in areas with rights-of-way constraints or subject to authorization problems and delays with overhead lines [28].

5.2.1 Project Planning and Pre-Design

The process of planning, constructing, and commissioning a typical new underground cable system takes a considerable amount of time, ranging from 3 to 7 years, depending on the location of the route and the project's scope. This timeframe includes activities such as planning, identifying the route, engineering, and construction. Because transmission circuit projects have lengthy planning and construction timelines, many of the initial assumptions made during project initiation, including budget, revenue sources, routing, and technical aspects, often undergo changes during the project execution phase. Consequently, these changes can lead to cost overruns and have an impact on the project's economic feasibility [36].



Figure 33 Cost of one meter of cable (cable and losses) as a function of the cross [46]

Underground transmission cable project planning involves selection of cable, locations planning, routes planning, environment and construction planning. Utility's rating standards for summer and winter ambient temperatures is often considered to calculate the ampacity of cable. Also, tests are done on soil to estimate the soil thermal resistivity [31]. Moreover, under selection of cable planning, the type of cable can be defined by specifications, such as diameter, material, and lifespan. Larger diameters are costlier and need larger volume of excavation, resulting in higher cost. The cost of cable is also directly related to the material. Selecting the cable material depends on many factors, such as the needed protection, technical requirements, needed capacity, availability of material etc. [33]. The cost of one meter of cable as a function of its crosssection is presented in Figure 33 [46].

The cost of installation components and the cost of production, installation, and operation of 2000 mm² size cable is presented in Table 17 and Table 18 respectively [46].

Under location planning, it is essential to have information about the whereabouts of current utility systems or upcoming underground utility projects to calculate the expenses involved in digging, setting up, and restoring [33]. In addition, the type of soil influences directly the cost. For example, excavation of hard rocks can be more expensive than clay. Furthermore, underground water or the existence of rivers and lakes in the route of cable can add extra costs. Examples of extra cost can be for dewatering of construction site, water proofing of trenches, and deviation of cable route to avoid water [33]. Therefore, water table within the location need to be assessed to predict if water may

Table 17 Cost of cable installation components [46]

Cost item	Unit	Unit cost [\$]
Labor (earth work including the cost of concrete slabs)	m ³	50
Cost of laying the cables	m	125
Backfill material	m ³	28.75

Table 18 Cost of production, installation, andoperation of cable system [46]

Costs (\$ x 1000)				
Conductor	43	33		
Other layers	17	16.5		
Operation	8.25	7		
Other costs*	9.25	10		
Total cable cost	77.5	66.5		
Backfill material	34.25	50.75		
Installation	148.75	178.5		
Total installation cost	183	229.25		
TOTAL COST	260.5	295.75		

*Other costs include items such as profit (counted as 10% of the cost). Wasted material and labour for making the cable.



Figure 34 Comparison of capital cost per capacity and length for HVDC options [52]

intrude into the trenches, accordingly well point systems and submersible pumps can be planned to use [31].

Route planning involves collecting information on development level, concurrent projects, soil type, hydrological condition, population density, traffic, and slope etc. The expenses associated with cable systems rise from rural regions to suburban and urban areas due to additional costs imposed by urban environments. These costs include decommissioning and bypass expenses for existing utilities, traffic control measures, acquisition of underground space, social costs, and more [33]. Synchronizing the construction of cable system with other planned underground concurrent projects at the same location (such as metro, shopping centres, pedestrian corridors) can save the costs by sharing the resources.

Many of the typical challenges of underground projects such as traffic control, scheduling station outages, pavement restoration, extensive permitting, easement procurement, etc. need to be planned in the construction of underground cable system.

The indicative capital cost per capacity and length for HVDC OH lines, UG cables, and superconducting cables are shown in Figure 34 [52]. The cost of two redundant superconducting cable systems is shown with respect to the (n-1) criterion and possible redundancy requirements. The step like appearance of standard transmission lines stems from fixed costs like towers, trenching, installation or cables systems (±320 kV XLPE) needed to accommodate increased capacity [52]. For superconducting cable, increased capacity is accommodated for by adding more superconducting material without changing the design and thus only small further additional costs in case of Magnesium diboride (MgB2) appear [52].

5.2.2 Design, Approvals and Specification

For several years, the expansion of the grid has faced significant opposition to the construction of new transmission lines, particularly overhead lines. A notable instance is the Wahle-Mecklar overhead power line in Lower Saxony and Hesse in Germany, which received approximately 21,000 objections. Protesters and residents affected by these projects are advocating for the use of underground cables, despite the considerably higher costs involved [52]. In such scenarios it is utmost important to explore less expensive options for underground cable considering their design, specification, and approval time.

As per the data in [33], the design and construction cost of cable system is almost 23 times the yearly operations and maintenance cost of cable. The cost of design, construction, and maintenance of UG cable system can be reduced by using the multi-utility tunnels [33], [34]. The start of a new UG cable project or replacing an existing underground transmission line (which is close to end of its life) often necessitates acquiring new land easements and right-of-ways to establish a new route for the cable circuit. This task becomes particularly challenging in certain areas, such as city locations, where obtaining new easements for transmission lines is highly problematic due to the presence of numerous utility plants, environmental concerns, and objections from the public known as "Not-In-My-Backyard" opposition. The difficulty in obtaining these new easements can lead to significantly increased construction expenses and may impact the overall financial feasibility of the asset sustainment project [36]. Moreover, typical underground transmission lines are constructed across extensive geographical areas and are commonly installed within public corridors. The installation process necessitates coordination and approval from numerous utility companies, environmental agencies, and government bodies [43]. Given the involvement of multiple stakeholders and the intricate nature of renewing underground transmission lines, the completion of an UG cable project, from the initial planning phase to the final commissioning, often spans several years [43].

For HVDC cable system, the HVDC extruded cables with prefabricated joints used with Voltage Source Converter-based transmission are lighter, more flexible, and easier to joint than the mass-impregnated oil–paper cables used for conventional HVDC transmission, thereby making them prone to land cable applications where transport limitations and extra jointing costs can raise installation costs [28].

With superconducting cable, there is a benefit of low visual impact, which can lead to increased public acceptance and subsequently reduce the time required for approval [52]. For example, in Long Island Power Authority (LIPA) project, LIPA made substantial investments in system upgrades and improvements by employing a 600 m superconducting power cable operating in the grid at 138 kV and 2400 Ampere. LIPA recognized superconducting power lines as a possible solution to various needs and related problems such as [52]:

- Right-of-way (ROW) congestion: superconducting cables provide increased power transfer capability within existing ROWs.
- 2) Public acceptance: permission problems for overhead lines.
- Potential cost savings: cheaper than upgrading to 345 kV overhead transmission systems.

5.2.3 Maintenance and Operation

In order to access buried cables for maintenance and repair, excavation and reinstatements are needed during the lifecycle, which will increase the lifecycle cost of buried cable [33]. The cost of maintenance can be reduced by synchronizing the maintenance of cable system with other planned underground development projects at the same location [33].

Table 19 shows the laying cost and maintenance cost (in Chinese Yuan) of 110 kV cable project of Shanghai Taopu Science and Technology Intelligence City in China. Another case study comparing the construction and maintenance cost and fault elimination cost (in Euros) for two options for 110 kV network: 1) Network is fully formed by OH line 2) Network is formed partially by OH line and partially by UG cable (1/5th length of whole network length) is presented in Table 20 [35].

The authors of [45] conducted a study to find the optimized maintenance and replacement cycle of underground cables with added economic perspective, minimize power outages, and increase the power supply reliability. The study examined the actual failure rates of the underground cables, the costs of maintenance and repair of cables, and the costs caused by their failures. The paper compared the maintenance and repair cost for two scenarios using Monte Carlo simulation. In the first scenario cable is used without maintenance for 30 years and in second scenario the first maintenance is carried out in the fifth year of use, and the subsequent

Table 19 Laying and maintenance cost of 110 kV cable project in China [34]

	110 kV Cable
Laying cost (104 CNY/km*pipe)	40
Service life (years)	50
Maintenance cost (104 CNY/km)	0.1

Table 20 Cost comparison between full OH line andOH line with partial cable option [35]

Costs	OHL	OHL+ cable
Construction	17620	19131
Maintenance	11156	8928
Fault elimination	793	717
Total costs:	29568	28776

Table 21 Total cost (in USD) for maintenance and repair for each Scenario [45]

Simulation counts	Scenario 1	Scenario 2
2000	6,678,843	1,025,589
4000	13,399,634	2,146,605
6000	20,005,285	3,153,821
8000	26,705,307	4,247,150
10000	33,318,380	5,198,425
12000	39,767,563	6,496,467
14000	46,704,445	7,385,933
16000	52,957,207	8,659,146
18000	59,913,721	9,653,424
20000	66,556,140	10,553,002

maintenance would be carried out every three years after that. The simulation was conducted ten times, starting with 2000 samples and adding 2000 samples up to 20,000. Table 21 presents the maintenance and repair cost comparison between the two scenarios [45]. The result shows lower maintenance and repair cost for scenario 2.

5.2.4 Line Losses

Figure 35 shows the comparison of the energy loss along the interconnectors with the two different interconnecting technologies i.e. underground cable and HTS cable [44].



Figure 35 Comparison of energy loss [44]

For HVDC systems, for a given cable conductor cross section, the line losses with HVDC cables can be about half those of AC cables [28]. This is due to AC cables requiring more conductors (three phases), carrying the reactive component of current, skin, and proximity effect, and induced currents in the cable sheath and armour.

Superconducting cables have inherent advantages in transferring large amounts of electrical energy, primarily due to their negligible losses apart from cooling losses. As the capacity increases, superconducting cables becomes even more attractive in terms of energy efficiency [49], [52]. This is because the design and size of superconducting cables undergo minimal changes when scaling up the capacity, thanks to the high current density of superconductors. Higher capacities result in a smaller cost-to-capacity ratio, particularly for more affordable superconductors like MgB2, as the expenses for the cryogenic envelope and trenching remain relatively fixed, with the additional cost incurred only for the superconducting material itself [52]. However, even low-capacity superconducting cables can still be economically competitive and serve to address the drawbacks of existing power grids [52]. For example, low-voltage superconducting cables can be employed to replace high-voltage lines and transformers.

Superconducting cables offer significant advantages in terms of size and reduced electrical losses for transmitting high capacities, surpassing the capabilities of standard conductors. This not only minimizes the environmental impact but also promotes a more sustainable way of transmitting electric energy [52]. For example, in the case of Ampacity (superconductor project in Germany), the responsible utility company RWE was convinced by an economic study that showed that a SC cable is one of the two cheapest options to upgrade the existing grid. In particular, by employing a



Figure 36 Energy loss vs load factor [49]

Sr = 1800 MW + j 360 Mvar				
онг	Power losses kW/km	UGC εsh=0.53	Power losses kW/km	
P _j Joule losses	515	P _j Joule losses	140.2	
Pg ₁ Insulator and corona losses (fair weather)	1.56	P _{Reactor} Reactor losses	12.3	
Pg ₂ Insulator and corona Iosses (rainy weather)	12.5	P _{Reactor} Reactor losses	12.3	
Pj + Pg ₁	516.56		168.8	
Pj + Pg ₂	527.5	$P_j + P_g + P_{Reactor}$		

Table 22 Power losses (kW/km) of OH line and double circuit UG cable for 25 Km at 380 kV voltage [48]

SC cable, one can take advantage of its high current density to operate at a lower voltage (10 kV) and one can thus eliminate the aging 110-10 kV AC transformers [52].

A comparison for energy loss as a function of load factor between OH line, UG cable, and superconducting cables are shown in Figure 36. At a load factor lager than 0.65 all superconducting cable are more efficient than conventional transmission lines [49].

The impact of transmission line losses on different aspects such as climate change, fossil depletion, human toxicity, and ozone depletion etc. are presented in [42]. The impact of line losses on mentioned aspects are highlighted for OH lines and UG cables. Also, the impact of different processes in the lifecycle of OH line (production of materials for foundations, masts, conductors, and insulators, installation, maintenance, and end of life) and UG cables (production of cable and cable trace, installation, maintenance, and end of life) on above mentioned aspects are presented [42].

A comparison for power losses between the OH line and UG cable for a 25 km length of transmission line project in Italy is presented in Table 22 [48].

5.2.5 De-commissioning Costs

A comprehensive analysis of a transmission line cannot disregard its end of life: the decommission and dismantling stage. The corresponding costs (mainly for circuit dismantling, disposal of waste materials, restoration of the corridor) can be roughly estimated as a percentage of the global investment cost. It is usually assumed that all end-of-life costs add up to about 5% of the initial investment. For the OH line example, the amount of these costs discounted to the present time (n = 40) is 0.0043 (M Euros/km), while it is 0.0265 (M Euros/km) for UG cables [48].

A comparison of overall cost for OH line and UG cable is presented in Table 23 [48].

Table 23 Overall cost comparison between OH line and UG cable system rated 380 kV [48]

	OHL (M€/km)	Double-circuit UGC (M€/km)
(I) Capital cost	0.6	3.5
(∆l)sh Shunt compensation costs	0	0.24
((E)) Loss energy costs	1.554	0.594
(T) Burden on territory	0.1.wx	0.018.wx
((D)) Dismantling costs	0.0043	0.0265
((OM)) Oper. & Maint. costs	0.052	0.035
((R)) Random failure exp. rep. costs	0.0121	0.03

Summary of Findings

	AC Overhead Transmission Lines	DC Overhead Transmission Lines	AC Underground Cable Transmission Lines	HVDC Underground Transmission Lines	
1. Technical A	1. Technical Aspects				
1.1 Design	Power transfer capability could be improved based on current infrastructure through the following ways: (a) expand current overhead transmission line into multi-circuits, multi-voltage lines; (b) replacing ACSR conductors with HTLS conductors. (c) convert existing AC line into hybrid AC/DC line.	NA	Power transfer may reduce in UG cables due to lower heat dissipation inside the soil and more dielectric losses. Therefore, cable system might require two cables per phase to match the capacity of the overhead line. UG cable system design has advantages of less disruption to traffic, good protection from bad weather conditions and third-party disturbances, better aesthetics, and less magnetic field over the ground surface if buried at good depth. Cables are being designed and installed at voltages up to 230 kV and 345 kV in long lengths. XLPE - cross-linked polyethylene is the most common and well- established insulation materials in modern extruded high voltage cable design. This insulation demonstrate good electrical, mechanical, and thermal properties with low dielectric losses, low dissipation factor, high electricial breakdown strength, high modulus of elasticity and high tensile strength. It is suitable for conductor temperatures up to 90 °C and can withstand up to 250 °C.	More power transfer due to less losses in the HVDC cable than the HVAC cable. HVDC cable lengths are not limited by charging currents and no reactive compensation is required like in AC transmission systems. As compared to AC transmission circuits, which typically require three cables, DC transmission circuits require two parallel cables only.	
1.2 Reliability	The longer the distance from roads, the longer outage. Concrete tower tends to have less outage duration compared to steel tower type. Also, higher voltage level in many cases have longer outage duration.	NA	Cables tend to have fewer failures. However, in the event of a failure, the time required for restoration can be significantly longer for cables, ranging from days to weeks. If failure occurs in a specific set of cables, faulty section can be isolated and partial power transfer through the remaining circuit can be maintained. The cable accessories, rather than the cable itself, are typically more susceptible to failures. A greater number of accessories will naturally have lower reliability compared to a system with fewer accessories. Introducing two cables per phase may not necessarily improve the reliability as the presence of splices in shared manholes in close proximity on common structures can lead to failures affecting the accessories of both adjacent circuits.	HVDC cables may show better reliability than their AC counterpart due to their better performance at elevated temperatures and fields, minimal space charge retention, favourable material compatibility, and reliable and robust accessories.	

	AC Overhead Transmission Lines	DC Overhead Transmission Lines	AC Underground Cable Transmission Lines	HVDC Underground Transmission Lines
1.3 Construction requirement	ΝΑ	NA	For cable systems construction usually, open trenches are made in which conduit bundles are placed. Trenches are then filled with high- strength concrete. The horizontal bending radii is recommended at a minimum of 6-10 meters to minimize pressure on the sidewalls and reduce tension forces during cable installation.	The main challenge with UG HVDC cables are large number of remoulded (field) joints which needs to be installed in long lines and also the thermal instability with the soil, especially when voltage, current and temperature gradient ratings are very high, and the heat exchange properties of the soil are not excellent. The burial depth of HV cables and the improved laying conditions using proper backfills may improve the thermal conditions.
1.4 Operations & maintenance	NA	NA	Water vapor within the cable tunnel may cause faults in tunnel facilities because water vapours are very erosive in nature. Therefore, it is recommended to drain the water from the tunnel using an anti-wound stainless steel submersible pump. The short circuiting of the temperature-sensing fire detectors and the short circuiting of manual alarm may trigger false alarms. Therefore, waterproof block can be added to the manual alarm and temperature-sensing fire detectors should be replaced annually. Increased period of patrolling, strengthen the inspection of the accessories, annual drills, and increase the usage efficiency of the monitoring systems, such as cable online monitoring system, fireproof monitoring system, and vision and environment monitoring system, can improve the cable system maintenance. However, it is challenging to assess the physical conditions of underground cable assets due to their installation locations that are either hard to reach or inaccessible.	Among the different HVDC system configurations, operation of monopolar system is the simplest. For monopolar transmission systems, the return path can be ground which is economic and environment friendly.
1.5 End of life	NA	NA	- The point at which power transmission underground cables will reach the physical end-of-life may be affected by the cable design or operating parameters. However, cable end of life significantly depends on the external environmental factors and the location or route where the cables have been installed.	NA

	AC Overhead Transmission Lines	DC Overhead Transmission Lines	AC Underground Cable Transmission Lines	HVDC Underground Transmission Lines	
2. Economic A	2. Economic Aspects				
2.1 Project planning & pre- design	In a study, it shows that the ratio of the total cost of HVDC cable to HVDC OHTL is about 5.5. The option of replacing ACSR conductor with HTLS conductor could be economically beneficial. It is found that cost of energy losses is the most important cost component, especially when the line is heavily loaded. Compared with three- conductor bundled 300kV OHTL, four- conductor bundled lines has the advantage in case of heavily loaded lines.	In a study, a comparison of three alternatives shows that based on the cost per km, the HVDC OHL is the most economical alternative (12 M/ km), followed by 500 kV HVAC underground cable (19.76 M/ km) and the most expensive one is ±320 kV HVDC underground cable (26.63 M/km).	Planning, construction, and commissioning of a typical new underground cable system may take time, ranging from 3 to 7 years. Change in budget, revenue sources, routing, and technical aspects may lead to cost overruns and can impact the project's economic feasibility. Underground transmission cable project planning involves selection of cable, locations planning, routes planning, environment and construction planning. Many of the typical challenges of underground projects are traffic control, scheduling station outages, pavement restoration, extensive permitting, and easement procurement.	ΝΑ	
2.2 Design, approvals, & specifications	ΝΑ	ΝΑ	Construction of new OH transmission lines face significant opposition. Protesters and residents supports underground cables, despite the considerably higher costs of UG cables. However, the cost of design, construction, and maintenance of UG cable system can be reduced by using the multi-utility tunnels. Replacing OH line with UG cable requires acquiring new land easements and right-of-ways which can significantly increase the construction expenses and may impact the overall financial feasibility of the project.	For HVDC cable system, use of HVDC extruded cables with prefabricated joints can reduce the installation costs. With superconducting cable, there is a benefit of low visual impact, which can lead to increased public acceptance and subsequently reduce the time required for approval.	
2.3 Operations & maintenance	In a study, the O&M costs are assumed as 1.5% and 0.15% of capital investment cost for OHTL and UGTL respectively. In a study, the ratios of the total maintenance cost of 115kV, 230kV and 500kV are 1:1.24:2.52.	NA	For maintenance and repair of buried cables, excavation and reinstatements are needed, which will increase the lifecycle cost of buried cable. However, the cost can be reduced by synchronizing the maintenance of cable system with other planned underground development projects at the same location.	ΝΑ	

	AC Overhead Transmission Lines	DC Overhead Transmission Lines	AC Underground Cable Transmission Lines	HVDC Underground Transmission Lines
2.5 Decommiss- ioning costs	For the OH line, the amount of decommissioning costs discounted to the present time (n = 40) is calculated 0.0043 (M Euros/km) for a European project.	NA	Typically end-of-life costs add up to about 5% of the initial investment. For the UG cable, the amount of decommissioning costs discounted to the present time (n = 40) is calculated 0.0265 (M Euros/km) for a European project.	NA
2.6 Lifecycle cost	The life cycle cost of 220 kV OHTL is approximately 65% higher than a 132 kV OHTL providing nearly 2.5 times more power carrying capacity and the life cycle cost of a 400 kV OHTL is 56% and 85% higher, providing 3.5 and 8.5 times more power carrying capacity as compared to 220 kV and 132 kV OHTL respectively.	ΝΑ	The life cycle costs of underground lines are much higher compared to overhead lines and this is mainly due to high capital costs in case of underground lines. Overall, the life cycle costs of UGTL are two to six times more than OHTL.	NA

References

- M. J. Page *et al.*, 'The PRISMA 2020 statement: an updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews', *BMJ*, p. n71, Mar. 2021, doi: 10.1136/bmj.n71.
- [2] 'CIGRE 2017 working group B1.47 TB 680 -Implementation of Long AC HV and EHV Cable System'.
- [3] 'CIGRE 2006 paper B1-305 "A dynamic rating system for an existing 150 kV power connection consisting of an overhead line and underground power cable".
- [4] E. Panov, M. Mehmed-Hamza, and M. Yordanova, 'A Computing Approach for Determination of the Magnetic Flux Density Under Transmission Power Lines', in Proceedings of the Second International Scientific Conference "Intelligent Information Technologies for Industry" (IITI'17), A. Abraham, S. Kovalev, V. Tarassov, V. Snasel, M. Vasileva, and A. Sukhanov, Eds., in Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2018, pp. 264–270. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-68324-9_29.
- [5] H. Manninen, J. Kilter, and M. Landsberg, 'A holistic risk-based maintenance methodology for transmission overhead lines using tower specific health indices and value of loss load', *INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF ELECTRICAL POWER & ENERGY SYSTEMS*, vol. 137. ELSEVIER SCI LTD, THE BOULEVARD, LANGFORD LANE, KIDLINGTON, OXFORD OX5 1GB, OXON, ENGLAND, May 2022. doi: 10.1016/j.ijepes.2021.107767.
- [6] R. Adapa, L. Barthold, and D. Woodford, 'Asymmetrical design of VSC-Based HVDC transmission lines', in 2012 IEEE POWER AND ENERGY SOCIETY GENERAL MEETING, in IEEE power and energy society general meeting PESGM. 2012.
- [7] K. R. Ibrahim, Suwarno, O. Pischler, and U. Schichler, 'Audible noise and corona losses of DC circuits on hybrid overhead lines', 2019 54TH INTERNATIONAL UNIVERSITIES POWER ENGINEERING CONFERENCE (UPEC). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2019.
- [8] O. Stanojev, J. Garrison, S. Hedtke, C. M. Franck, and T. Demiray, 'Benefit analysis of a hybrid HVAC/HVDC transmission line: a swiss case study', 2019 *IEEE MILAN POWERTECH*. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2019.
- [9] A. Dziendziel, H. Kocot, and P. Kubek, 'Construction and modeling of multi-circuit multi-voltage HVAC transmission lines', *ENERGIES*, vol. 14, no. 2. MDPI, ST ALBAN-ANLAGE 66, CH-4052 BASEL, SWITZERLAND, Jan. 2021. doi: 10.3390/en14020421.

- [10] Y. Jiang, L. Li, D. Jiang, Z. Liang, and F. Li, 'Electric field of high voltage direct current overhead transmission lines with covered conductors', 2021 3RD ASIA ENERGY AND ELECTRICAL ENGINEERING SYMPOSIUM (AEEES 2021). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, pp. 110–113, 2021. doi: 10.1109/AEEES51875.2021.9403161.
- [11] J. Liu, Z. Shi, D. Xie, X. Zhang, S. Zhi, and Y. Wang, 'Fullscale Experimental and Theoretical Research for Doublecircuit and Single πAccess Line of the 110STJ New Type Tower', in 2018 2nd IEEE Conference on Energy Internet and Energy System Integration (EI2), Oct. 2018, pp. 1–4. doi: 10.1109/EI2.2018.8582455.
- [12] I. Konotop, A. Novitskiy, and D. Westermann, 'Influence of 380 kV AC systems on the maintenance conditions of the HVDC system in a hybrid AC/DC overhead line', in 10TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE 2016 ELECTRIC POWER QUALITY AND SUPPLY RELIABILITY CONFERENCE (PQ), 2016, pp. 243–248.
- [13] N. Mohd Zainuddin et al., 'Review of thermal stress and condition monitoring technologies for overhead transmission lines: Issues and challenges', *IEEE Access Pract. Innov. Open Solut.*, vol. 8, pp. 120053–120081, 2020, doi: 10.1109/ACCESS.2020.3004578.
- [14] G. Arcia-Garibaldi, P. Cruz-Romero, and A. Gómez-Expósito, 'Supergrids in Europe: Past studies and AC/DC transmission new approach', in 2017 *IEEE Manchester PowerTech*, Jun. 2017, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/ PTC.2017.7981031.
- [15] H. Acaroğlu and F. P. García Márquez, 'A life-cycle cost analysis of High Voltage Direct Current utilization for solar energy systems: The case study in Turkey', *J. Clean. Prod.*, vol. 360, p. 132128, Aug. 2022, doi: 10.1016/j. jclepro.2022.132128.
- [16] R. Benato et al., 'Benefit assessment of installing innovative conductors in overhead lines', in 2019 AEIT INTERNATIONAL ANNUAL CONFERENCE (AEIT), 111TH EDITION, 2019.
- [17] S. Nuchprayoon and A. Chaichana, 'Cost evaluation of current uprating of overhead transmission lines using ACSR and HTLS conductors', 2017 1ST IEEE INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON ENVIRONMENT AND ELECTRICAL ENGINEERING AND 2017 17TH IEEE INDUSTRIAL AND COMMERCIAL POWER SYSTEMS EUROPE (EEEIC / I&CPS EUROPE). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2017.
- [18] W. Luejai, T. Suwanasri, and C. Suwanasri, 'D-distance Risk Factor for Transmission Line Maintenance Management and Cost Analysis', *Sustainability*, vol. 13, no. 15, Art. no. 15, Jan. 2021, doi: 10.3390/su13158208.

- [19] S. K. Teegala and S. K. Singal, 'Economic analysis of power transmission lines using interval mathematics', *J. Electr. Eng. Technol.*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 1471–1479, Jul. 2015, doi: 10.5370/JEET.2015.10.4.1471.
- [20] R. Benato, R. Caldon, M. Coppo, S. D. Sessa, G. Rinzo, and D. Mimo, 'Evaluation of joule power losses reduction in overhead lines with innovative conductors', in 2018 AEIT INTERNATIONAL ANNUAL CONFERENCE, 2018.
- [21] R. Benato et al., 'Highly efficient overhead line innovative conductors with reduced joule power losses', 2017 AEIT INTERNATIONAL ANNUAL CONFERENCE. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2017.
- [22] N. M. Kirby, 'HVDC system solutions', in 2012 IEEE PES TRANSMISSION AND DISTRIBUTION CONFERENCE AND EXPOSITION (T&D), in Transmission and distribution conference and exposition. 2012.
- [23] J.-F. Goffinet, I. Gutman, and P. Sidenvall, 'Innovative insulated cross-arm: Requirements, testing and construction', in 2017 12th International Conference on Live Maintenance (ICOLIM), Apr. 2017, pp. 1–7. doi: 10.1109/ICOLIM.2017.7964158.
- [24] M. Z. Elgeziry et al., 'Integration enhancement of gridconnected wind farms using HVDC systems: Egyptian network case study', in 2019 21ST INTERNATIONAL MIDDLE EAST POWER SYSTEMS CONFERENCE (MEPCON 2019), in Proceedings of the international middle east power systems conference. 2019, pp. 502–508.
- [25] S. Berjozkina, A. Sauhats, V. Bargels, and E. Vanzovichs, 'The technical and economic efficiency of using conductors with composite core in the transmission grid', in 2012 9TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON THE EUROPEAN ENERGY MARKET (EEM), in International conference on the european energy market. 2012.
- [26] B. A. Cauzillo, M. Pompili, D. Lauria, and S. Quaia, 'Technical-economic comparison between three and four-conductor bundled 380 kV OHLs', in 2016 INTERNATIONAL SYMPOSIUM ON POWER ELECTRONICS, ELECTRICAL DRIVES, AUTOMATION AND MOTION (SPEEDAM), 2016, pp. 348–352.
- [27] EPRI Underground Transmission Systems Reference Book 2015, 2015th ed. Palo Alto, CA: EPRI, 2015.
- [28] G. Mazzanti, and M. Marzinotto, *Extruded Cables for High-Voltage Direct-Current Transmission*, 2013th ed. John Wiley & Sons, 2013.
- [29] Yanqun Liao, Tingxi Sun, Lianjie Zhang, Bing Feng, Min Liu, and Yang Xu, 'Power cable condition monitoring in a cable tunnel: Experience and inspiration', in 2016 International Conference on Condition Monitoring and Diagnosis (CMD), Xi'an, China: IEEE, Sep. 2016, pp. 594–597. doi: 10.1109/CMD.2016.7757910.
- [30] U. Karki, D. Gunasekaran, and Fang Zheng Peng, 'Reactive compensation of overhead AC transmission lines using underground power cables', in 2015 *IEEE Power & Energy Society General Meeting*, Denver, CO, USA: IEEE, Jul. 2015, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/ PESGM.2015.7285628.

- [31] E. C. Rusty Bascom, K. M. Muriel, M. Nyambega, R. P. Rajan, M. S. Savage, and A. C. Young, 'Utility's strategic application of short underground transmission cable segments enhances power system', in 2014 *IEEE PES T&D Conference and Exposition*, Apr. 2014, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/TDC.2014.6863382.
- [32] M. Mammeri and B. Dhuicq, 'Challenges of extruded cable for HVAC and HVDC power transmission', in 2013 *IEEE Grenoble Conference*, Jun. 2013, pp. 1–8. doi: 10.1109/PTC.2013.6652517.
- [33] A. Alaghbandrad and A. Hammad, 'Framework for multipurpose utility tunnel lifecycle cost assessment and cost-sharing', *Tunn. Undergr. Space Technol.*, vol. 104, p. 103528, Oct. 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.tust.2020.103528.
- [34] Z. Zhang *et al.*, 'Cost Allocation Mechanism Design for Urban Utility Tunnel Construction Based on Cooperative Game and Resource Dependence Theory', *Energies*, vol. 12, no. 17, Art. no. 17, Jan. 2019, doi: 10.3390/en12173309.
- [35] A. Lvov, I. Priedite-Razgale, J. Rozenkrons, and V. Kreslins, 'Assessment of different power line types' life-time costs in distribution network from reliability point of view', in 2012 *Electric Power Quality and Supply Reliability*, Jun. 2012, pp. 1–8. doi: 10.1109/PQ.2012.6256220.
- [36] K. Wong, 'Uncertainty modeling in transmission underground cable asset renewal projects', in 2016 IEEE Electrical Power and Energy Conference (EPEC), Oct. 2016, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/EPEC.2016.7771759.
- [37] B. J. O. Sousa, M. Humayun, A. Pihkala, and M. I. Lehtonen, 'Three-layer seasonal reliability analysis in meshed overhead and underground subtransmission networks in the presence of co-generation', *Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst.*, vol. 63, pp. 555–564, Dec. 2014, doi: 10.1016/j.ijepes.2014.06.026.
- [38] G. Mazzanti, 'High voltage direct current transmission cables to help decarbonisation in Europe: Recent achievements and issues', *High Volt.*, vol. 7, no. 4, pp. 633–644, Aug. 2022, doi: 10.1049/hve2.12222.
- [39] G. Mazzanti, 'Issues and Challenges for HVDC Extruded Cable Systems', *Energies*, vol. 14, no. 15, Art. no. 15, Jan. 2021, doi: 10.3390/en14154504.
- [40] H. Ghorbani, A. Gustafsson, M. Saltzer, and S. Alapati, 'Extra high voltage DC extruded cable system qualification', in 2015 International Conference on Condition Assessment Techniques in Electrical Systems (CATCON), Dec. 2015, pp. 236–241. doi: 10.1109/ CATCON.2015.7449542.
- [41] J. C. Fothergill, 'The coming of Age of HVDC extruded power cables', in 2014 *IEEE Electrical Insulation Conference (EIC)*, Jun. 2014, pp. 124–137. doi: 10.1109/ EIC.2014.6869361.
- [42] R. S. Jorge, T. R. Hawkins, and E. G. Hertwich, 'Life cycle assessment of electricity transmission and distribution part 1: power lines and cables', *Int. J. Life Cycle Assess.*, vol. 17, no. 1, pp. 9–15, Jan. 2012, doi: 10.1007/s11367-011-0335-1.
- [43] K. Wong, 'Prioritization of underground transmission cable renewal projects in power electric utility companies', in 2014 IEEE PES General Meeting | Conference & Exposition, Jul. 2014, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/ PESGM.2014.6939363.

- [44] C. Gu, Y. Zhang, F. Li, and W. Yuan, 'Economic analysis of interconnecting distribution substations via superconducting cables', in 2012 *IEEE Power and Energy Society General Meeting*, Jul. 2012, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/ PESGM.2012.6345604.
- [45] K. Kim, Y. Kim, B. Kim, and I. Kim, 'A Study on Optimizing Underground Cable Maintenance and Replacement Cycles', J. Electr. Eng. Technol., vol. 17, no. 4, pp. 2015– 2023, Jul. 2022, doi: 10.1007/s42835-021-00979-z.
- [46] A. Cichy, B. Sakowicz, and M. Kaminski, 'Economic Optimization of an Underground Power Cable Installation', *IEEE Trans. Power Deliv.*, vol. 33, no. 3, pp. 1124–1133, Jun. 2018, doi: 10.1109/TPWRD.2017.2728702.
- [47] R. Zuijderduin, O. Chevtchenko, J. Smit, G. Aanhaanen, and R. Ross, 'Strengthening future electricity grid of the Netherlands by integration of HTS transmission cables', *J. Phys. Conf. Ser.*, vol. 507, no. 3, p. 032009, May 2014, doi: 10.1088/1742-6596/507/3/032009.
- [48] R. Benato and D. Napolitano, 'Overall Cost Comparison Between Cable and Overhead Lines Including the Costs for Repair After Random Failures', *IEEE Trans. Power Deliv.*, vol. 27, no. 3, pp. 1213–1222, Jul. 2012, doi: 10.1109/ TPWRD.2012.2191803.
- [49] D. Kottonau, E. Shabagin, M. Noe, and S. Grohmann, 'Opportunities for High-Voltage AC Superconducting Cables as Part of New Long-Distance Transmission Lines', *IEEE Trans. Appl. Supercond.*, vol. 27, no. 4, pp. 1–5, Jun. 2017, doi: 10.1109/TASC.2017.2652856.
- [50] Y.-H. Jiang, W.-C. Su, and M.-Y. Wey, 'Numerical electromagnetic analysis of a junction tower with cable arrangements', *Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst.*, vol. 62, pp. 103–109, Nov. 2014, doi: 10.1016/j.ijepes.2014.04.029.
- [51] A. Alassi, S. Bañales, O. Ellabban, G. Adam, and C. Maclver, 'HVDC Transmission: Technology Review, Market Trends and Future Outlook', *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 112, pp. 530–554, Sep. 2019, doi: 10.1016/j. rser.2019.04.062.
- [52] H. Thomas, A. Marian, A. Chervyakov, S. Stückrad, D. Salmieri, and C. Rubbia, 'Superconducting transmission lines – Sustainable electric energy transfer with higher public acceptance?', *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 55, pp. 59–72, Mar. 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2015.10.041.
- [53] R. Benato et al., 'CALAJOULE: An italian research to lessen joule power losses in overhead lines by means of innovative conductors', *ENERGIES*, vol. 12, no. 16, Aug. 2019, doi: 10.3390/en12163107.
- [54] G. Ricci, R. Bertella, S. Prato, and M. Zippo, 'A.RI.EL: A structural integrity condition based method for renewal assessment of pylons in overhead transmission lines', in 2018 AEIT International Annual Conference, Oct. 2018, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.23919/AEIT.2018.8577435.
- [55] E. M. Gralista, M. Gibescu, and K. Velitsikakis, 'On the modelling of a hybrid HVAC-HVDC overhead transmission line: Techniques and challenges', 2018 IEEE INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON HIGH VOLTAGE ENGINEERING AND APPLICATION (ICHVE). in International conference on high voltage engineering and application. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2018.

- [56] M. A. Bouzid, S. Flazi, and A. B. Stambouli, 'A cost comparison of metallic and earth return path for HVDC transmission System case study: connection Algeria-Europe', *Electr. POWER* Syst. Res., vol. 171, pp. 15–25, Jun. 2019, doi: 10.1016/j.epsr.2019.02.004.
- [57] K. Sit, A. Kr. Pradhan, B. Chatterjee, and S. Dalai, 'A Review on Characteristics and Assessment Techniques of High Voltage Silicone Rubber Insulator', *IEEE Trans. Dielectr. Electr. Insul.*, vol. 29, no. 5, pp. 1889–1903, Oct. 2022, doi: 10.1109/TDEI.2022.3194486.
- [58] W. Luejai, T. Suwanasri, and C. Suwanasri, 'Condition Assessment of Overhead Transmission Line Using Weighting and Scoring Method and IT Application', *J. Electr. Eng. Technol.*, vol. 16, no. 6, pp. 2981–2993, Nov. 2021, doi: 10.1007/s42835-021-00834-1.
- [59] H. Manninen, J. Kilter, and M. Landsberg, 'Advanced condition monitoring method for high voltage overhead lines based on visual inspection', in 2018 IEEE Power & Energy Society General Meeting (PESGM), Aug. 2018, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/PESGM.2018.8586498.
- [60] Y. WANG, C. PENG, R. LIAO, H. ZHOU, Y. ZHANG, and T. KE, 'Aging Risk Assessment based on Fuzzy logic for overhead transmission line', in *IECON 2020 The 46th Annual Conference of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society*, Oct. 2020, pp. 2606–2611. doi: 10.1109/ IECON43393.2020.9254385.
- [61] G. V. Shvedov and A. S. Shchepotin, 'Analysis of Error Range in Calculation of Load Electric Power Losses in Wires of Overhead Transmission Lines when Neglecting Influence of Meteorological Factors', in 2019 International Ural Conference on Electrical Power Engineering (UralCon), Oct. 2019, pp. 368–372. doi: 10.1109/ URALCON.2019.8877689.
- [62] M. Goertz, S. Wenig, C. Hirsching, M. Kahl, M. Suriyah, and T. Leibfried, 'Analysis of extruded HVDC cable systems exposed to lightning strokes', *IEEE Trans. POWER Deliv.*, vol. 33, no. 6, pp. 3009–3018, Dec. 2018, doi: 10.1109/TPWRD.2018.2858569.
- [63] C. Wu et al., 'Analysis of factors affecting construction cost of line engineering and cost control strategy', CYBER SECURITY INTELLIGENCE AND ANALYTICS, vol. 928. in Advances in intelligent systems and computing, vol. 928. SPRINGER INTERNATIONAL PUBLISHING AG, GEWERBESTRASSE 11, CHAM, CH-6330, SWITZERLAND, pp. 945–954, 2020. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-15235-2_126.
- [64] O. Kokkinaki et al., 'Assessing the type and quality of high voltage composite outdoor insulators by remote laserinduced breakdown spectroscopy analysis: A feasibility study', Spectrochim. Acta Part B At. Spectrosc., vol. 165, p. 105768, Mar. 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.sab.2020.105768.
- [65] C. Suwanasri, T. Suwanasri, W. Luejai, and S. Saribut, 'Cost-benefit for HV transmission line renovation and replacement based on failure probability and risk-based maintenance', *PROCEEDINGS OF THE* 21ST INTERNATIONAL SYMPOSIUM ON HIGH VOLTAGE ENGINEERING, VOL 1, vol. 598. in Lecture notes in electrical engineering, vol. 598. SPRINGER INTERNATIONAL PUBLISHING AG, GEWERBESTRASSE 11, CHAM, CH-6330, SWITZERLAND, pp. 197–207, 2020. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-31676-1_19.

- [66] T. Daemi and A. Ebrahimi, 'Detailed reliability assessment of composite power systems considering load variation and weather conditions using the Bayesian network', *Int. Trans. Electr. Energy Syst.*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 305–317, 2014, doi: 10.1002/etep.1685.
- [67] Y. Tsimberg, K. Lotho, C. Dimnik, N. Wrathall, and A. Mogilevsky, 'Determining transmission line conductor condition and remaining life', 2014 IEEE PES T&D CONFERENCE AND EXPOSITION. in Transmission and distribution conference and exposition. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2014.
- [68] J. Alshehri, A. Alshalawi, and M. Khalid, 'Electric field computation under a double circuit 380 kV overhead transmission line', 2019 8TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON RENEWABLE ENERGY RESEARCH AND APPLICATIONS (ICRERA 2019). in International conference on renewable energy research and applications. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, pp. 377–380, 2019.
- [69] Z. Huang, H. Liu, H. Liu, and Z. Li, 'Experimental study on stability behavior of equal-leg angle steel columns', *Thin-Walled Struct.*, vol. 166, p. 108042, Sep. 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.tws.2021.108042.
- [70] S. Ghosh, N. Ahmad, and S. Banerjee, 'Impact of Weather(Fog) on corona loss and its geographical variation within eastern region', 2018 20TH NATIONAL POWER SYSTEMS CONFERENCE (NPSC). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2018.
- [71] H. Manninen, C. J. Ramlal, A. Singh, J. Kilter, and M. Landsberg, 'Multi-stage deep learning networks for automated assessment of electricity transmission infrastructure using fly-by images', *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 209, p. 107948, Aug. 2022, doi: 10.1016/j. epsr.2022.107948.
- [72] S. K. Teegala and S. K. Singal, 'Optimal costing of overhead power transmission lines using genetic algorithms', *INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF ELECTRICAL POWER & ENERGY SYSTEMS*, vol. 83. ELSEVIER SCI LTD, THE BOULEVARD, LANGFORD LANE, KIDLINGTON, OXFORD OX5 1GB, OXON, ENGLAND, pp. 298–308, Dec. 2016. doi: 10.1016/j.ijepes.2016.04.031.
- [73] M. F. O. Ribeiro, J. A. Vasconcelos, and D. A. Teixeira, 'Optimization of compact overhead lines of 138/230kV: Optimal selection and arrangement of cables and definition of the best transmission line tower topology', 2017 1ST IEEE INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON ENVIRONMENT AND ELECTRICAL ENGINEERING AND 2017 17TH IEEE INDUSTRIAL AND COMMERCIAL POWER SYSTEMS EUROPE (EEEIC / I&CPS EUROPE). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2017.
- [74] P. M. De Oliveira-De Jesus, J. C. Amaya, A. L. Acevedo, and A. J. Urdaneta U, 'Optimization of overhead transmission lines insulation and grounding costs with respect to backflashover rate', *Electr. Eng.*, vol. 103, no. 3, pp. 1711–1723, Jun. 2021, doi: 10.1007/s00202-020-01180-7.

- [75] D. Zhang, W. Li, and X. Xiong, 'Overhead Line Preventive Maintenance Strategy Based on Condition Monitoring and System Reliability Assessment', *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 29, no. 4, pp. 1839–1846, Jul. 2014, doi: 10.1109/ TPWRS.2013.2295379.
- [76] S. Beryozkina, L. Petrichenko, A. Sauhats, and N. Jankovskis, 'Overhead power line design in market conditions', in 2015 IEEE 5TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON POWER ENGINEERING, ENERGY AND ELECTRICAL DRIVES (POWERENG), 2015, pp. 278–282.
- [77] K. Chaengakson, D. Rerkpreedapong, and K. Hongesombut, 'Reliability improvement opportunity for 115-kV overhead transmission lines using RCM method', in 2019 IEEE PES GTD GRAND INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE AND EXPOSITION ASIA (GTD ASIA), 2019, pp. 808–812.
- [78] A. I. Khalyasmaa, S. A. Dmitriev, and A. M. Romanov, 'Robotic intelligence laboratory for overhead transmission lines assessment', in 2016 57th International Scientific Conference on Power and Electrical Engineering of Riga Technical University (RTUCON), Oct. 2016, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/RTUCON.2016.7763123.
- [79] M. Laugier, L. Devatine, and J. P. Jouglard, 'RTE and live substation work at powerlink queensland', in 2014 11th International Conference on Live Maintenance (ICOLIM), May 2014, pp. 1–8. doi: 10.1109/ICOLIM.2014.6934345.
- [80] M. Eichhorn et al., 'Spatial distribution of overhead power lines and underground cables in germany in 2016', *DATA*, vol. 3, no. 3, Sep. 2018, doi: 10.3390/data3030034.
- [81] R. W. Faulkner, 'Underground HVDC transmission via elpipes for grid security', in 2012 IEEE INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON TECHNOLOGIES FOR HOMELAND SECURITY, 2012, pp. 359–364.
- [82] M. Tenzer, H. Koch, and D. Imamovic, 'Underground transmission lines for high power AC and DC transmission', 2016 IEEE/PES TRANSMISSION AND DISTRIBUTION CONFERENCE AND EXPOSITION (T&D). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2016.
- [83] M. Yordanova and M. Mehmed-Hamza, 'A computing approach to risk assessment related to electromagnetic field exposure from overhead power lines', *PROCEEDINGS OF THE SECOND INTERNATIONAL SCIENTIFIC CONFERENCE INTELLIGENT INFORMATION TECHNOLOGIES FOR INDUSTRY (IITI'17), VOL 2*, vol. 680. in Advances in intelligent systems and computing, vol. 680. SPRINGER INTERNATIONAL PUBLISHING AG, GEWERBESTRASSE 11, CHAM, CH-6330, SWITZERLAND, pp. 220–227, 2018. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-68324-9_24.
- [84] S. Beryozkina, L. Petrichenko, A. Sauhats, N. Jankovskis, and V. Neimane, 'A stochastic approach to the feasibility study for overhead power lines', 2015 12TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON THE EUROPEAN ENERGY MARKET (EEM). in International conference on the european energy market. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2015.

- [85] A. I. Khalyasmaa, S. A. Eroshenko, and D. Bogdanov, 'Adaptive life-cycle control system for overhead transmission lines using forecasting models', in 2017 8th IEEE International Conference on Software Engineering and Service Science (ICSESS), Nov. 2017, pp. 75–78. doi: 10.1109/ICSESS.2017.8342867.
- [86] J. Cai, L. Hao, L. Xie, and T. Lu, 'Analysis of electric field for two-circuit HVDC overhead lines with different crossing', in 2020 IEEE CONFERENCE ON ELECTRICAL INSULATION AND DIELECTRIC PHENOMENA (2020 IEEE CEIDP), in Conference on electrical insulation and dielectric phenomena annual report. 2020, pp. 107–110. doi: 10.1109/CEIDP49254.2020.9437433.
- [87] I. Kurniawan, Suwarno, O. Pischler, and U. Schichler, 'Audible Noise Calculation for Different Overhead Transmission Lines', in 2018 53rd International Universities Power Engineering Conference (UPEC), Sep. 2018, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/UPEC.2018.8542082.
- [88] A. A G H A D and B. K, 'Comparative Study of Design Inputs of Overhead Transmission Line Towers', in 2021 Moratuwa Engineering Research Conference (MERCon), Jul. 2021, pp. 397–402. doi: 10.1109/ MERCon52712.2021.9525722.
- [89] M. Raju and N. P. Subramaniam, 'Comparative study on disc insulators deployed in EHV AC and HVDC transmission lines', in PROCEEDINGS OF IEEE INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON CIRCUIT, POWER AND COMPUTING TECHNOLOGIES (ICCPCT 2016), 2016.
- [90] T. Nazarcik and Z. Benesova, 'Comparison of Joule's losses on transposed and non-transposed transmission line', in PROCEEDINGS OF THE 2015 16TH INTERNATIONAL SCIENTIFIC CONFERENCE ON ELECTRIC POWER ENGINEERING (EPE), S. Rusek and R. Gono, Eds., in International scientific conference on electric power engineering. 2015, pp. 647–650.
- [91] D. Khan, M. Rafiq, S. F. Rafique, I. Khan, and F. Abbas, 'Comparison of transmission losses and voltage drops of GIL(Gas Insulated transmission line) and overhead transmission lines', 2014 16TH INTERNATIONAL POWER ELECTRONICS AND MOTION CONTROL CONFERENCE AND EXPOSITION (PEMC). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, pp. 1151–1153, 2014.
- [92] C. Chen, Z. Jia, W. Ye, Z. Guan, and Y. Li, 'Condition assessment strategies of composite insulator based on statistic methods', *IEEE Trans. Dielectr. Electr. Insul.*, vol. 23, no. 6, pp. 3231–3241, Dec. 2016, doi: 10.1109/ TDEI.2016.005806.
- [93] S. Beryozkina, A. Sauhats, and V. Neimane, 'Designing a transmission line using pareto approach', 2013 IEEE GRENOBLE POWERTECH (POWERTECH). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2013.
- [94] R. Hashim, F. Usman, and I. N. Z. Baharuddin, 'Determining Health Index of Transmission Line Asset using Condition-Based Method', Resources, vol. 8, no. 2, Art. no. 2, Jun. 2019, doi: 10.3390/resources8020080.

- [95] T. B. Akimzhanov, N. N. Kharlov, V. S. Borovikov, and V. Ya. Ushakov, 'Development of calculation methods for additional electrical power losses during transportation', 2014 9TH INTERNATIONAL FORUM ON STRATEGIC TECHNOLOGY (IFOST). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, pp. 351–354, 2014.
- S. Beryozkina, 'Evaluation study of potential use of advanced conductors in transmission line projects', *ENERGIES*, vol. 12, no. 5. MDPI, ST ALBAN-ANLAGE 66, CH-4052 BASEL, SWITZERLAND, Mar. 01, 2019. doi: 10.3390/en12050822.
- [97] X. Zhang et al., 'Experimental verification of the potential of superhydrophobic surfaces in reducing audible noise on HVAC overhead line conductors', *HIGH VOLTAGE*, vol. 7, no. 4. WILEY, 111 RIVER ST, HOBOKEN 07030-5774, NJ USA, pp. 692–704, Aug. 2022. doi: 10.1049/hve2.12200.
- [98] A. S. M. S. Haque, M. S. Hasan, M. Aftabuzzaman, and M. M. Rahman, 'Financial cost-benefit analysis of 132 kV power transmission projects in the public utility sector of bangladesh: An unsubsidized LDC post-graduation scenario', in 2020 IEEE REGION 10 SYMPOSIUM (TENSYMP) - TECHNOLOGY FOR IMPACTFUL SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, in IEEE region 10 symposium. 2020, pp. 1156–1159.
- [99] J. T. Porsius, L. Claassen, T. Smid, F. Woudenberg, and D. R. Timmermans, 'Health responses to a new highvoltage power line route: design of a quasi-experimental prospective field study in the Netherlands', *BMC Public Health*, vol. 14, no. 1, p. 237, Mar. 2014, doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-14-237.
- [100] S. Hedtke, P. Xu, M. Pfeiffer, B. Zhang, J. He, and C. M. Franck, 'HVDC corona current characteristics and audible noise during wet weather transitions', *IEEE TRANSACTIONS ON POWER DELIVERY*, vol. 35, no. 2.
 IEEE-INST ELECTRICAL ELECTRONICS ENGINEERS INC, 445 HOES LANE, PISCATAWAY, NJ 08855-4141 USA, pp. 1038–1047, Apr. 2020. doi: 10.1109/TPWRD.2019.2936285.
- [101] A. Alassi, S. Banales, O. Ellabban, G. Adam, and C. Maclver, 'HVDC transmission: Technology review, market trends and future outlook', *Renew. Sustain. ENERGY Rev.*, vol. 112, pp. 530–554, Sep. 2019, doi: 10.1016/j. rser.2019.04.062.
- [102] M. Pfeiffer and C. M. Franck, 'Impact of conductor surface type and rain intensity on HVDC corona losses', *IEEE Trans. POWER Deliv.*, vol. 30, no. 5, pp. 2284–2292, Oct. 2015, doi: 10.1109/TPWRD.2015.2424315.
- [103] S. Hadzimuratovic and L. Fickert, 'Impact of gradually replacing old transmission lines with advanced composite conductors', in 2018 IEEE PES Innovative Smart Grid Technologies Conference Europe (ISGT-Europe), Oct. 2018, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/ISGTEurope.2018.8571614.
- [104] S. Beryozkina, 'Potential application of the advanced conductors in a transmission line project', in 2018 IEEE INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON ENVIRONMENT AND ELECTRICAL ENGINEERING AND 2018 IEEE INDUSTRIAL AND COMMERCIAL POWER SYSTEMS EUROPE (EEEIC / I&CPS EUROPE), 2018.

- [105] O. Pischler and U. Schichler, 'Influence of hydrophilic conductor surface treatments on OHL audible noise', in 2018 12th International Conference on the Properties and Applications of Dielectric Materials (ICPADM), May 2018, pp. 78–81. doi: 10.1109/ICPADM.2018.8401081.
- [106] G. Mazzanti, 'Issues and challenges for HVDC extruded cable systems', *ENERGIES*, vol. 14, no. 15, Aug. 2021, doi: 10.3390/en14154504.
- [107] R. M. A. Velasquez and J. V. M. Lara, 'Methodology for overhead line conductor remaining life aging infrastructure and asset management', *PROCEEDINGS OF THE 2018 IEEE PES TRANSMISSION & DISTRIBUTION CONFERENCE AND EXHIBITION - LATIN AMERICA* (*T&D-LA*). in Proceedings of the IEEE-PES transmission & distribution conference and exposition latin america. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2018.
- [108] A. Z. E. Dein, O. E. Gouda, M. Lehtonen, and M. M. F. Darwish, 'Mitigation of the Electric and Magnetic Fields of 500-kV Overhead Transmission Lines', *IEEE* Access, vol. 10, pp. 33900–33908, 2022, doi: 10.1109/ ACCESS.2022.3161932.
- [109] B. Brenner and J. C. Cawley, 'OCCUPATIONS MOST AT-RISK IN FATAL OVERHEAD POWER LINE INCIDENTS: USING OSHA DATA TO GET A BETTER UNDERSTANDING', CONFERENCE RECORD OF THE 2015 IEEE IAS ELECTRICAL SAFETY WORKSHOP (ESW). in IEEE IAS electrical safety workshop. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2015.
- [110] M. Sibanda, R. R. van Zyl, and N. Parus, 'OVERVIEW OF THE ELECTROMAGNETIC ENVIRONMENT IN THE VICINITY OF HVDC TRANSMISSION LINES', in 2013 PROCEEDINGS OF THE 10TH CONFERENCE ON THE INDUSTRIAL AND COMMERCIAL USE OF ENERGY (ICUE), in Proceedings of the conference on the industrial and commercial use of energy. 2013.
- [111] J. C. Joe et al., 'Political efficacy and familiarity as predictors of attitudes towards electric transmission lines in the United States', ENERGY RESEARCH & SOCIAL SCIENCE, vol. 17. ELSEVIER, RADARWEG 29, 1043 NX AMSTERDAM, NETHERLANDS, pp. 127–134, Jul. 2016. doi: 10.1016/j.erss.2016.04.010.
- [112] S. C. Zhang, J. Z. Liu, Z. Niu, S. Gao, H. Z. Xu, and J. Pei, 'Power Line Simulation for Safety Distance Detection Using Point Clouds', *IEEE Access*, vol. 8, pp. 165409– 165418, 2020, doi: 10.1109/ACCESS.2020.3022670.
- [113] I. Baran, M. Costea, and T. Leonida, 'Power losses on overhead lines under various loading regimes and weather conditions', 2017 5TH INTERNATIONAL SYMPOSIUM ON ELECTRICAL AND ELECTRONICS ENGINEERING (ISEEE). in International symposium on electrical and electronics engineering. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2017.
- [114] M. T. Koecklin, G. Longoria, D. Z. Fitiwi, J. F. DeCarolis, and J. Curtis, 'Public acceptance of renewable electricity generation and transmission network developments: Insights from Ireland', *ENERGY POLICY*, vol. 151. ELSEVIER SCI LTD, THE BOULEVARD, LANGFORD LANE, KIDLINGTON, OXFORD OX5 1GB, OXON, ENGLAND, Apr. 2021. doi: 10.1016/j.enpol.2021.112185.

- [115] N. M. Kirby, C. Horwill, and N. M. MacLeod, 'Refurbishment strategies for HVDC projects', in 2012 IEEE POWER AND ENERGY SOCIETY GENERAL MEETING, in IEEE power and energy society general meeting PESGM. 2012.
- [116] B. Yu, R. Gou, X. Ju, and D. Wei, 'Research on prediction model of cable line cost based on least square support vector machine', in 2019 5TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON ENERGY EQUIPMENT SCIENCE AND ENGINEERING, in IOP conference series-earth and environmental science, vol. 461. 2020. doi: 10.1088/1755-1315/461/1/012009.
- [117] D. Ying et al., 'Research on pricing mode of overhead transmission line adapted to 3D design development', 2020 6TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON ADVANCES IN ENERGY, ENVIRONMENT AND CHEMICAL ENGINEERING, PTS 1-5, vol. 546. in IOP conference series-earth and environmental science, vol. 546. IOP PUBLISHING LTD, DIRAC HOUSE, TEMPLE BACK, BRISTOL BS1 6BE, ENGLAND, 2020. doi: 10.1088/1755-1315/546/2/022045.
- [118] A. Albert and M. R. Hallowell, 'Safety risk management for electrical transmission and distribution line construction', Saf. Sci., vol. 51, no. 1, pp. 118–126, Jan. 2013, doi: 10.1016/j. ssci.2012.06.011.
- [119] B. Yang, S. Wang, Q. Wang, H. Du, and Y. Huangfu, 'Simulation and analysis for power frequency electric field of building close to power transmission lines', in 2014 IEEE International Symposium on Electromagnetic Compatibility (EMC), Aug. 2014, pp. 451–454. doi: 10.1109/ ISEMC.2014.6899014.
- [120] R. Sardaro, F. Bozzo, and V. Fucilli, 'High-voltage overhead transmission lines and farmland value: Evidences from the real estate market in Apulia, southern Italy', *ENERGY POLICY*, vol. 119. ELSEVIER SCI LTD, THE BOULEVARD, LANGFORD LANE, KIDLINGTON, OXFORD OX5 1GB, OXON, ENGLAND, pp. 449–457, Aug. 2018. doi: 10.1016/j.enpol.2018.05.005.
- [121] A. M. Andrés, C. R. José, O. M. Orlando, and M. M. Armando, 'Simulation of Low Frequency Electromagnetic Fields in 132kV Overhead Transmission Lines Using 2D Finite Element Analysis', in 2021 XIX Workshop on Information Processing and Control (RPIC), Nov. 2021, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/RPIC53795.2021.9648438.
- [122] T. J. Hammons et al., 'State of the art in ultrahigh-voltage transmission', *Proc. IEEE*, vol. 100, no. 2, pp. 360–390, Feb. 2012, doi: 10.1109/JPROC.2011.2152310.
- [123] Zs. Bertalan, J. Kiss, and Z. A. Tamus, 'Technical economic feasibility study on live line maintenance on hungarian transmission network', in 2014 11TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON LIVE MAINTENANCE (ICOLIM), 2014.
- [124] X. Zhang, C. Emersic, C. Lian, and I. Cotton, 'The correlation between audible noise and corona discharge on an overhead line conductor under positive DC voltage', 2021 96TH IEEE CONFERENCE ON ELECTRICAL INSULATION AND DIELECTRIC PHENOMENA (CEIDP 2021) / 16TH IEEE NANOTECHNOLOGY MATERIALS AND DEVICES CONFERENCE (IEEE NMDC 2021). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, pp. 586–589, 2021. doi: 10.1109/CEIDP50766.2021.9705478.

- [125] S. Beryozkina, L. Petrichenko, A. Sauhats, S. Guseva, and V. Neimane, 'The stochastic approach for conductor selection in transmission line development projects', in 2014 IEEE International Energy Conference (ENERGYCON), May 2014, pp. 557–564. doi: 10.1109/ ENERGYCON.2014.6850481.
- [126] V. G. Kolev and S. I. Sulakov, 'The weather impact on the overhead line losses', 2017 15TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON ELECTRICAL MACHINES, DRIVES AND POWER SYSTEMS (ELMA). IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, pp. 119–123, 2017.
- [127] A. Ukil, 'Theoretical analysis of tuned HVAC line for low loss long distance bulk power transmission', *INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF ELECTRICAL POWER* & ENERGY SYSTEMS, vol. 73. ELSEVIER SCI LTD, THE BOULEVARD, LANGFORD LANE, KIDLINGTON, OXFORD OX5 1GB, OXON, ENGLAND, pp. 433–437, Dec. 2015. doi: 10.1016/j.ijepes.2015.05.021.
- [128] C. E. Mueller, S. I. Keil, and C. Bauer, 'Underground cables vs. overhead lines: Quasi-experimental evidence for the effects on public risk expectations, attitudes, and protest behavior', *ENERGY POLICY*, vol. 125. ELSEVIER SCI LTD, THE BOULEVARD, LANGFORD LANE, KIDLINGTON, OXFORD OX5 1GB, OXON, ENGLAND, pp. 456–466, Feb. 2019. doi: 10.1016/j.enpol.2018.10.053.
- [129] L. Skurčák and L. Pavlov, 'Usefulness mathematical modeling in the process of assessing the environmental impact of linear energetic constructions', in 2018 *ELEKTRO*, May 2018, pp. 1–4. doi: 10.1109/ ELEKTRO.2018.8398297.
- [130] A. Kachhadiya, C. Sheth, V. Gupta, and K. Darji, 'Study and analysis of HTLS conductors for increasing the thermal loading of 220 kV transmission line', in ADVANCES IN ELECTRIC POWER AND ENERGY INFRASTRUCTURE, A. Mehta, A. Rawat, and P. Chauhan, Eds., in Lecture notes in electrical engineering, vol. 608. 2020, pp. 229–238. doi: 10.1007/978-981-15-0206-4_20.
- [131] Y. Hu, 'Corona losses analysis on converting doublecircuit three-phase OHL structures to six-phase systems', 2014 SIXTH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON MEASURING TECHNOLOGY AND MECHATRONICS AUTOMATION (ICMTMA). in International conference on measuring technology and mechatronics automation. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, pp. 194–198, 2014. doi: 10.1109/ICMTMA.2014.50.
- [132] S. I. Sulakov, 'Forecasting hourly corona losses applying statistical approach', 2016 19TH INTERNATIONAL SYMPOSIUM ON ELECTRICAL APPARATUS AND TECHNOLOGIES (SIELA). in International symposium on electrical apparatus and technologies. IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2016.
- [133] M. Yordanova and M. Hamza, 'Influence of the tower construction of electrical power line 110 kV over the risk of electrical field exposure', in 2017 15th International Conference on Electrical Machines, Drives and Power Systems (ELMA), Jun. 2017, pp. 124–129. doi: 10.1109/ ELMA.2017.7955415.

- [134] D. S. Marins, F. L. M. Antunes, and M. V. F. Sampaio, 'Increasing Capacity of Overhead Transmission Lines – A Challenge for Brazilian Wind Farms', in 2020 6th IEEE International Energy Conference (ENERGYCon), Sep. 2020, pp. 434–438. doi: 10.1109/ ENERGYCon48941.2020.9236516.
- [135] R. Bach, C. Epple, P. Mansheim, and P. Michalek, 'Investigation of the Electromagnetic Fields of a HTS-Three Core Cable Arrangement at Mains Frequency for the Determination of Electrical Properties by Using FEM', in Proceedings of the 21st International Symposium on High Voltage Engineering, B. Németh, Ed., in Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020, pp. 250–258. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-31680-8_26.
- [136] C. Moldoveanu, I. Ionita, S. Zaharescu, V. Florea, L. lacobici, and I. Hategan, 'A romanian solution for real-time monitoring of overhead transmission lines', *PROCEEDINGS OF 9TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON MODERN POWER SYSTEMS (MPS 2021).* IEEE, 345 E 47TH ST, NEW YORK, NY 10017 USA, 2021. doi: 10.1109/ MPS52805.2021.9492597.
- [137] S. Beryozkina, A. Sauhats, A. Banga, and I. Jakusevics, 'Testing thermal rating methods for the overhead high voltage line', in 2013 12th International Conference on Environment and Electrical Engineering, May 2013, pp. 215–220. doi: 10.1109/EEEIC.2013.6549619.
- [138] V. J. Hernández Jiménez, E. D. Castronuovo, and I. Sánchez, 'Optimal statistical calculation of power cables disposition in tunnels, for reducing magnetic fields and costs', *Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst.*, vol. 103, pp. 360–368, Dec. 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.ijepes.2018.05.038.
- [139] V. J. Hernandez Jimenez and E. D. Castronuovo, 'Optimal geometric configurations for mitigation of magnetic fields of underground power lines', in 2015 IEEE Eindhoven PowerTech, Eindhoven: IEEE, Jun. 2015, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/PTC.2015.7232457.
- [140] E. C. Rusty Bascom, N. Patel, and D. Parmar, 'Thermal environment design considerations for ampacity of buried power cables', in 2014 IEEE PES T&D Conference and Exposition, Apr. 2014, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/ TDC.2014.6863561.
- Z. Rashid, 'Calculation of overhead and underground cable parameters at harmonic frequencies', *Electr. Eng.*, vol. 103, no. 1, pp. 729–741, Feb. 2021, doi: 10.1007/ s00202-020-01119-y.
- [142] N. Chikumoto et al., 'Construction and the Circulation Test of the 500-m and 1000-m DC Superconducting Power Cables in Ishikari', *IEEE Trans. Appl. Supercond.*, vol. 26, no. 3, pp. 1–4, Apr. 2016, doi: 10.1109/TASC.2016.2537041.
- [143] C. F. Jensen, O. M. K. K. Nanayakkara, A. D. Rajapakse, U. S. Gudmundsdottir, and C. L. Bak, 'Online fault location on AC cables in underground transmission systems using sheath currents', *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 115, pp. 74–79, Oct. 2014, doi: 10.1016/j.epsr.2014.04.002.
- [144] J. Guo, Y. Wang, L. Cai, T. Liu, and Y. Yang, 'Deformation behavior and damage analysis of underground highvoltage cable duct bank encased by concrete', *IOP Conf. Ser. Earth Environ. Sci.*, vol. 585, no. 1, p. 012100, Oct. 2020, doi: 10.1088/1755-1315/585/1/012100.

- [145] T. Somsak, C. Suwanasri, and T. Suwanasri, 'Asset Management of Underground Cable System for Industrial Estate in Thailand', in 2018 International Electrical Engineering Congress (iEECON), Mar. 2018, pp. 1–4. doi: 10.1109/IEECON.2018.8712331.
- [146] J. L. Lauletta, Y. Sozer, and J. A. De Abreu-Garcia, 'A novel sensing device for underground cable condition assessment', in 2015 *IEEE Electrical Insulation Conference (EIC)*, Jun. 2015, pp. 523–528. doi: 10.1109/ ICACACT.2014.7223561.
- [147] T. Somsak, T. Suwanasri, and C. Suwanasri, 'Condition Assessment of Underground Cable System Using Health Index and Conditional Multiplying Factor', in *Proceedings* of the 21st International Symposium on High Voltage Engineering, B. Németh, Ed., in Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020, pp. 763–776. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-31676-1_72.
- [148] W. Zhang, H.-J. Li, C. Liu, and K. C. Tan, 'A Technique for Assessment of Thermal Condition and Current Rating of Underground Power Cables Installed in Duct Banks', in 2012 Asia-Pacific Power and Energy Engineering Conference, Mar. 2012, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/ APPEEC.2012.6307374.
- [149] P. Udomluksananon, A. Kunakorn, S. Maneerot, C. Bunlaksananusorn, P. Pannil, and N. Pattanadech,
 'The Study of Polarization and Depolarization Current Measurements on Service-Aged 22 kV XLPE Underground Cables with Presence of Water Trees', in 2022 9th International Conference on Condition Monitoring and Diagnosis (CMD), Nov. 2022, pp. 01–06. doi: 10.23919/CMD54214.2022.9991350.
- [150] S. Maximov, V. Venegas, J. L. Guardado, E. L. Moreno, and R. López, 'Analysis of underground cable ampacity considering non-uniform soil temperature distributions', *Electr. Power* Syst. Res., vol. 132, pp. 22–29, Mar. 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.epsr.2015.11.005.
- [151] E. Maggioli, H. Leite, and C. Morais, 'A survey of the Portuguese MV underground cable failure', in 2016 13th International Conference on the European Energy Market (EEM), Jun. 2016, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/EEM.2016.7521217.
- [152] Y. J. Han, H. M. Lee and Y. J. Shin, 'Thermal aging estimation with load cycle and thermal transients for XLPE-insulated underground cable | IEEE Conference Publication | IEEE Xplore'. https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/ document/8257566 (accessed Jun. 04, 2023).
- [153] A. J. Adebomi, H. T. Putter, and P. Legler, 'Contemporary Techniques and Case Studies in Offline Condition Assessment of MV Underground Power Cables', in 2018 IEEE International Conference on High Voltage Engineering and Application (ICHVE), Sep. 2018, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/ICHVE.2018.8641976.
- [154] K. Liu, R. Zagorščak, R. J. Sandford, O. N. Cwikowski, A. Yanushkevich, and H. R. Thomas, 'Insights into the Thermal Performance of Underground High Voltage Electricity Transmission Lines through Thermo-Hydraulic Modelling', Energies, vol. 15, no. 23, Art. no. 23, Jan. 2022, doi: 10.3390/en15238897.

- [155] Y. Wen, G. Murray, C. Deierlein, B. Lanz, and D. Modos, 'Condition assessment of extruded underground residential distribution cables after four decades of service', in 2012 Annual Report Conference on Electrical Insulation and Dielectric Phenomena, Oct. 2012, pp. 141–144. doi: 10.1109/CEIDP.2012.6378741.
- [156] S. Liu and K. Kopsidas, 'Reliability evaluation of distribution networks incorporating cable electrothermal properties', in 2016 Power Systems Computation Conference (PSCC), Jun. 2016, pp. 1–7. doi: 10.1109/ PSCC.2016.7541003.
- [157] M. Buhari, K. Kopsidas, C. Tumelo-Chakonta, and A. Kapetanaki, 'Risk assessment of smart energy transfer in distribution networks', in *IEEE PES Innovative Smart Grid Technologies, Europe*, Oct. 2014, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/ ISGTEurope.2014.7028752.
- [158] L. Calcara, A. D. Pietro, S. Giovinazzi, M. Pollino, and M. Pompili, 'Towards the Resilience Assessment of Electric Distribution System to Earthquakes and Adverse Meteorological Conditions', in 2018 AEIT International Annual Conference, Oct. 2018, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.23919/ AEIT.2018.8577308.
- [159] B. Lanz and E. Sanchez, 'Is Fault Location Killing Our Cable Systems?', in 2016 IEEE/PES Transmission and Distribution Conference and Exposition (T&D), May 2016, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/TDC.2016.7520056.
- [160] J. Joseph and S. T. Krishnan, 'Development of Severity and Location Indices Based Condition Monitoring Scheme for Underground Cables by Impedance Spectroscopy', *IEEE Trans. Power Deliv.*, vol. 36, no. 2, pp. 533–543, Apr. 2021, doi: 10.1109/ TPWRD.2020.2984476.
- [161] M. Rasoulpoor, M. Mirzaie, and S. M. Mirimani, 'Thermal assessment of sheathed medium voltage power cables under non-sinusoidal current and daily load cycle', *Appl. Therm. Eng.*, vol. 123, pp. 353–364, Aug. 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.applthermaleng.2017.05.070.
- [162] K. Wang and K. Kopsidas, 'Modelling Network Reliability Considering Underground Cable Hot Spot Failures', in 2020 International Conference on Probabilistic Methods Applied to Power Systems (PMAPS), Aug. 2020, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/PMAPS47429.2020.9183388.
- [163] S. Tai and C. Leung, 'HK electric's experience of VLF diagnostic testing on distribution cables', in 2012 China International Conference on Electricity Distribution, Sep. 2012, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/CICED.2012.6508723.
- [164] B. Lanz, D. Byrne, and M. Spalding, 'Affordable Cable System Reliability and Life Extension Strategy', in 2016 IEEE Rural Electric Power Conference (REPC), May 2016, pp. 50–56. doi: 10.1109/REPC.2016.16.
- [165] R. R. Patel and V. Badmera, 'Characterization of Power Cable Using Various Diagnostic Techniques', in Proceedings of the International Conference on Intelligent Systems and Signal Processing, R. Kher, Dr. N. Gondaliya, M. Bhesaniya, L. Ladid, and M. Atiquzzaman, Eds., in Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing. Singapore: Springer, 2018, pp. 177–184. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-6977-2_16.

- [166] J. C. Potvin, J. G. Tripolitis, and J. H. Groeger, 'Forensic Review and Characterization of Half-Century Old Network Cables', in 2020 IEEE Electrical Insulation Conference (EIC), Jun. 2020, pp. 62–67. doi: 10.1109/ EIC47619.2020.9158752.
- [167] D. Enescu, P. Colella, A. Russo, R. F. Porumb, and G. C. Seritan, 'Concepts and Methods to Assess the Dynamic Thermal Rating of Underground Power Cables', *Energies*, vol. 14, no. 9, Art. no. 9, Jan. 2021, doi: 10.3390/ en14092591.
- [168] P. J. Maliszewski, E. K. Larson, and C. Perrings, 'Environmental determinants of unscheduled residential outages in the electrical power distribution of Phoenix, Arizona', *Reliab*. Eng. Syst. Saf., vol. 99, pp. 161–171, Mar. 2012, doi: 10.1016/j.ress.2011.10.011.
- [169] M. Qatan, M. E. Farrag, B. Alkali, and C. Zhou, 'Modeling and Analysis of the Remaining Useful Life of MV XLPE Cable: Case study of Oman Oil and Gas Power Grid', in 2018 53rd International Universities Power Engineering Conference (UPEC), Sep. 2018, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/ UPEC.2018.8541946.
- [170] I. Lafaia, A. Ametani, J. Mahseredjian, A. Naud, M. T. Correia de Barros, and I. Koçar, 'Field Test and Simulation of Transients on the RTE 225 kV Cable', *IEEE Trans. Power Deliv.*, vol. 32, no. 2, pp. 628–637, Apr. 2017, doi: 10.1109/TPWRD.2015.2506733.
- [171] N. Duraisamy, H. B. Gooi, and A. Ukil, 'Modeling and analysis of HV cable ampacity for power flow optimization', in *IECON 2017 - 43rd Annual Conference* of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society, Oct. 2017, pp. 328–332. doi: 10.1109/IECON.2017.8216059.
- [172] A. Madariaga, J. L. Martı´n, I. Zamora, S. Ceballos, and O. Anaya-Lara, 'Effective Assessment of Electric Power Losses in Three-Core XLPE Cables', *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 28, no. 4, pp. 4488–4495, Nov. 2013, doi: 10.1109/TPWRS.2013.2263514.
- [173] I. Lafaia, M. T. C. de Barros, J. Mahseredjian, A. Ametani, I. Kocar, and Y. Fillion, 'Surge and energization tests and modeling on a 225kV HVAC cable', *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 160, pp. 273–281, Jul. 2018, doi: 10.1016/j. epsr.2018.03.003.
- [174] M. Tenzer, H. Koch, and D. Imamovic, 'Underground transmission lines for high power AC and DC transmission', in 2016 IEEE/PES Transmission and Distribution Conference and Exposition (T&D), May 2016, pp. 1–4. doi: 10.1109/TDC.2016.7519942.
- [175] N. Alatawneh, 'Effects of cable insulations' physical and geometrical parameters on sheath transients and insulation losses', *Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst.*, vol. 110, pp. 95–106, Sep. 2019, doi: 10.1016/j. ijepes.2019.02.047.
- [176] P. Ruffing, C. Petino, S. Rüberg, J. A. Campos Garcia, S. Beckler, and A. Arnold, 'Resonance Phenomena and DC Fault Handling During Intersystem Faults in Hybrid AC/DC Transmission Systems with Partial DC Cabling', in 2018 Power Systems Computation Conference (PSCC), Jun. 2018, pp. 1–7. doi: 10.23919/PSCC.2018.8442883.

- [177] D. Kim, M. Kim, Y. Lee, and Y. Kim, 'Verification of Insulated Overhead Cables and Underground cable systems for MVDC Applications', in 2021 24th International Conference on Electrical Machines and Systems (ICEMS), Oct. 2021, pp. 2359–2362. doi: 10.23919/ICEMS52562.2021.9634403.
- [178] R. Benato, A. Chiarelli, S. Dambone Sessa, and D. Napolitano, 'Overall availability assessment of HVDC VSC XLPE cable symmetrical monopolar configuration', in 2017 AEIT International Annual Conference, Sep. 2017, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.23919/AEIT.2017.8240500.
- [179] P. Chaganti, W. Yuan, M. Zhang, L. Xu, E. Hodge, and J. Fitzgerald, 'Modelling of a High-Temperature Superconductor HVDC Cable Under Transient Conditions', *IEEE Trans. Appl. Supercond.*, vol. 33, no. 5, pp. 1–5, Aug. 2023, doi: 10.1109/TASC.2023.3251948.
- [180] Z. Zuo, L. A. Dissado, C. Yao, N. M. Chalashkanov, S. J. Dodd, and Y. Gao, 'Modeling for life estimation of HVDC cable insulation based on small-size specimens', *IEEE Electr. Insul. Mag.*, vol. 36, no. 1, pp. 19–29, Jan. 2020, doi: 10.1109/MEI.2020.8932974.
- [181] M. Severengiz, T. Sprenger, and G. Seliger, 'Challenges and Approaches for a Continuous Cable Production', *Procedia CIRP*, vol. 40, pp. 18–23, Jan. 2016, doi: 10.1016/j. procir.2016.01.040.
- [182] A. Marian et al., 'An MgB2 HVDC Superconducting Cable for Power Transmission with a Reduced Carbon Footprint', in *Eco-design in Electrical Engineering*, J.-L. Bessède, Ed., in Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2018, pp. 129–135. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-58172-9_14.
- [183] N. Duraisamy and A. Ukil, 'Cable ampacity calculation and analysis for power flow optimization', in 2016 Asian Conference on Energy, Power and Transportation Electrification (ACEPT), Oct. 2016, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/ ACEPT.2016.7811535.
- [184] W. Fischer, R. Braun, and I. Erlich, 'Low frequency high voltage offshore grid for transmission of renewable power', in 2012 3rd IEEE PES Innovative Smart Grid Technologies Europe (ISGT Europe), Oct. 2012, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/ISGTEurope.2012.6465646.
- [185] N. Hellmuth and E.-M. Jakobs, 'The Unknown Stakeholder: Energy Communication for Farmers', in 2019 IEEE International Professional Communication Conference (ProComm), Jul. 2019, pp. 1–7. doi: 10.1109/ ProComm.2019.00007.
- [186] T. Rosqvist, S. Uski, and J. Sarsama, 'A study in microgrid ownership effects on investment risk in comparison with underground cabling', in 2018 IEEE International Energy Conference (ENERGYCON), Jun. 2018, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/ENERGYCON.2018.8398777.
- [187] T. Somrak and T. Tayjasanant, 'Minimized Financial Losses Due to Interruptions and Voltage Sags with Consideration of Investment Cost', in 2019 IEEE PES GTD Grand International Conference and Exposition Asia (GTD Asia), Mar. 2019, pp. 29–34. doi: 10.1109/GTDAsia.2019.8715983.
- [188] Y. Bicen, 'Trend adjusted lifetime monitoring of underground power cable', *Electr. Power Syst.* Res., vol. 143, pp. 189–196, Feb. 2017, doi: 10.1016/j. epsr.2016.10.045.

- [189] A. M. Tsimtsios and A. S. Safigianni, 'Optimization of a medium voltage power distribution network's reliability indices', in 2016 IEEE 16th International Conference on Environment and Electrical Engineering (EEEIC), Jun. 2016, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/EEEIC.2016.7555472.
- [190] W. Edney Sousa, W. Couto Boaventura, and S. Castro Assis, 'Electrical Performance of a Compact Arrangement of Conductors for 138kV Overhead Transmission Lines', *IEEE Lat. Am. Trans.*, vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 96–104, Jan. 2018, doi: 10.1109/TLA.2018.8291460.
- [191] M. Al-Saud, 'Improved Assessment of Power Cable Thermal Capability in Presence of Uncertainties', in 2012 Asia-Pacific Power and Energy Engineering Conference, Mar. 2012, pp. 1–4. doi: 10.1109/APPEEC.2012.6307326.
- [192] H. Shabani and B. Vahidi, 'A probabilistic approach for optimal power cable ampacity computation by considering uncertainty of parameters and economic constraints', Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst., vol. 106, pp. 432–443, Mar. 2019, doi: 10.1016/j.ijepes.2018.10.030.
- [193] F. Lesur, A. Lafragette, A. Labbaye, and A. Laurens, 'Environmental Criteria for the Selection of Underground Transmission Cable Conductors', in *Eco-design in Electrical Engineering*, J.-L. Bessède, Ed., in Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2018, pp. 109–119. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-58172-9_12.
- [194] A. Cichy, B. Sakowicz, and M. Kaminski, 'Detailed model for calculation of life-cycle cost of cable ownership and comparison with the IEC formula', *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 154, pp. 463–473, Jan. 2018, doi: 10.1016/j. epsr.2017.09.009.
- [195] B. J. O. Sousa, M. Lehtonen, and A. Pihkala, 'Comparison of voltage sag and outage cost in urban meshed 110kV subtransmission network planning', in *IEEE PES Innovative Smart Grid Technologies, Europe*, Oct. 2014, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/ISGTEurope.2014.7028744.
- [196] M. Eichhorn et al., 'Spatial Distribution of Overhead Power Lines and Underground Cables in Germany in 2016', Data, vol. 3, no. 3, Art. no. 3, Sep. 2018, doi: 10.3390/data3030034.
- [197] I. A. Metwally, A. H. Al-Badi, and A. S. Al Farsi, 'Factors influencing ampacity and temperature of underground power cables', Electr. Eng., vol. 95, no. 4, pp. 383–392, Dec. 2013, doi: 10.1007/s00202-012-0271-5.
- [198] S. M. Mousavi Agah, H. Askarian Abyaneh, and P. Siano, 'Analysis of the effect of distributed generation on life expectancy of power cables', *Int. Trans. Electr. Energy Syst.*, vol. 24, no. 5, pp. 698–712, 2014, doi: 10.1002/ etep.1726.
- [199] P. Shen, X. Guo, M. Fu, H. Ma, Y. Wang, and Q. Chu, 'Study on temperature field modeling and operation optimization of soil buried double-circuit cables', in 2017 20th International Conference on Electrical Machines and Systems (ICEMS), Aug. 2017, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/ ICEMS.2017.8055968.
- [200]N. Chikumoto, H. Watanabe, Y. V. Ivanov, T. Hino, K. Okuno, and N. Inoue, 'Electrical Tests and Current Distribution of 500-m-Long DC Superconducting Power Cable', *IEEE Trans. Appl. Supercond.*, vol. 33, no. 5, pp. 1–4, Aug. 2023, doi: 10.1109/TASC.2023.3243538.

- [201] R. Turconi, C. G. Simonsen, I. P. Byriel, and T. Astrup, 'Life cycle assessment of the Danish electricity distribution network', *Int. J. Life Cycle Assess.*, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 100–108, Jan. 2014, doi: 10.1007/s11367-013-0632-y.
- [202]U. Karki and F. Z. Peng, 'Using AC Underground Cable for long distance power transmission', in 2016 IEEE Power and Energy Society General Meeting (PESGM), Jul. 2016, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/PESGM.2016.7742053.
- [203]A. Z. E. D. Mohamed, H. G. Zaini, O. E. Gouda, and S. S. M. Ghoneim, 'Mitigation of Magnetic Flux Density of Underground Power Cable and its Conductor Temperature Based on FEM', *IEEE Access*, vol. 9, pp. 146592–146602, 2021, doi: 10.1109/ACCESS.2021.3121175.
- [204]V. M. Machado, 'Magnetic Field Mitigation Shielding of Underground Power Cables', IEEE Trans. Magn., vol. 48, no. 2, pp. 707–710, Feb. 2012, doi: 10.1109/ TMAG.2011.2174775.
- [205]N. Kandalepa, B. W. Tuinema, J. L. Rueda, and M. A. M. M. van der Meijden, 'Reliability modeling of transmission networks: An explanatory study on further EHV underground cabling in the Netherlands', in 2016 IEEE International Energy Conference (ENERGYCON), Apr. 2016, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/ENERGYCON.2016.7513889.
- [206]A. Sturchio, G. Fioriti, M. Pompili, and B. Cauzillo, 'Failure rates reduction in SmartGrid MV underground distribution cables: Influence of temperature', in 2014 AEIT Annual Conference - From Research to Industry: The Need for a More Effective Technology Transfer (AEIT), Sep. 2014, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/AEIT.2014.7002030.
- [207] C. Bates and P. K. Sen, 'Solar PV Power Plant Underground Cable Sizing Case Study', in 2019 IEEE/IAS 55th Industrial and Commercial Power Systems Technical Conference (I&CPS), May 2019, pp. 1–7. doi: 10.1109/ ICPS.2019.8733342.
- [208]C. C. UYDUR, O. ARIKAN, and O. KALENDERLI, 'The Effect of Insulation Defects on Electric Field Distribution of Power Cables', in 2018 IEEE International Conference on High Voltage Engineering and Application (ICHVE), Sep. 2018, pp. 1–4. doi: 10.1109/ICHVE.2018.8641936.
- [209]B. S, V. S. Devendran, and S. Chenniappan, 'Electromagnetic Analysis of Underground Cables for Upcoming Smart City : Case Study', in 2020 IEEE International Conference on Power and Energy (PECon), Dec. 2020, pp. 259–263. doi: 10.1109/ PECon48942.2020.9314306.
- [210] M. G. Ippolito, A. Puccio, G. Ala, and S. Ganci, 'Attenuation of low frequency magnetic fields produced by HV underground power cables', in 2015 50th International Universities Power Engineering Conference (UPEC), Sep. 2015, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/UPEC.2015.7339774.
- [211] H. Khalilnezhad, M. Popov, L. van der Sluis, J. A. Bos, and J. P. W. de Jong, 'Influence of long EHV AC underground cables on the resonance behavior of the Dutch transmission system', in 2016 IEEE Power and Energy Society General Meeting (PESGM), Jul. 2016, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/PESGM.2016.7741332.
- [212] S. Liu and K. Kopsidas, 'Risk-Based Underground Cable Circuit Ratings for Flexible Wind Power Integration', *IEEE Trans. Power Deliv.*, vol. 36, no. 1, pp. 145–155, Feb. 2021, doi: 10.1109/TPWRD.2020.2980437.

- [213] Md. M. Hasan, A. H. Chowdhury, Md. A. A. Khan, and M. R. Mawla, 'Comparative Study and Analysis of Switching Transient Behaviour of Overhead Transmission Lines and Underground Cables', in 2018 4th International Conference on Electrical Engineering and Information & Communication Technology (iCEEiCT), Sep. 2018, pp. 21–26. doi: 10.1109/CEEICT.2018.8628072.
- [214] H. Khalilnezhad, M. Popov, J. A. Bos, and K. P. J. Jansen, 'Influence of partial undergrounding on the transient stability of EHV power transmission systems', *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 131, pp. 126–138, Feb. 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.epsr.2015.10.002.
- [215] S. Naranjo-Villamil, C. Guiffaut, J. Gazave, and A. Reineix, 'On the Calculation of Electrical Surges in Underground Cables due to a Direct Lightning Strike', in 2021 IEEE International Joint EMC/SI/PI and EMC Europe Symposium, Jul. 2021, pp. 682–687. doi: 10.1109/EMC/SI/ PI/EMCEurope52599.2021.9559365.
- [216] M. Nassereddine, J. Rizk, M. Nagrial, and A. Hellany, 'HV substation fault and its impacts on HV cable: Safety procedures', in 2016 *IEEE International Conference on Power System Technology (POWERCON)*, Sep. 2016, pp. 1–6. doi: 10.1109/POWERCON.2016.7753888.
- [217] T. Bragatto, A. Cerretti, L. D'Orazio, F. M. Gatta, A. Geri, and M. Maccioni, 'Thermal Effects of Ground Faults on MV Joints and Cables', *Energies*, vol. 12, no. 18, Art. no. 18, Jan. 2019, doi: 10.3390/en12183496.
- [218] J. I. Aizpurua et al., 'A Diagnostics Framework for Underground Power Cables Lifetime Estimation Under Uncertainty', *IEEE Trans. Power Deliv.*, vol. 36, no. 4, pp. 2014–2024, Aug. 2021, doi: 10.1109/ TPWRD.2020.3017951.
- [219] J. Paknahad, K. Sheshyekani, F. Rachidi, and M. Paolone, 'Lightning Electromagnetic Fields and Their Induced Currents on Buried Cables. Part II: The Effect of a Horizontally Stratified Ground', *IEEE Trans. Electromagn. Compat.*, vol. 56, no. 5, pp. 1146–1154, Oct. 2014, doi: 10.1109/TEMC.2014.2311926.

- [220]C. L. Bak and F. Faria da Silva, 'High voltage AC underground cable systems for power transmission – A review of the Danish experience, part 1', *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 140, pp. 984–994, Nov. 2016, doi: 10.1016/j. epsr.2016.05.034.
- [221] C. L. Bak and F. Faria da Silva, 'High Voltage AC underground cable systems for power transmission – A review of the Danish experience: Part 2', *Electr. Power Syst. Res.*, vol. 140, pp. 995–1004, Nov. 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.epsr.2016.05.035.
- [222]S. G. Lodwig, J. M. Moss, D. N. Kleyweg, J. Flisk, and F. Frentzas, 'HV underground transmission line design for the Burnham Taylor project', in 2014 IEEE PES T&D Conference and Exposition, Apr. 2014, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/TDC.2014.6863284.
- [223] N. M. Kirby, 'HVDC system solutions', in *PES T&D 2012*, *May 2012*, pp. 1–3. doi: 10.1109/TDC.2012.6281583.
- [224] E. C. Bascom, J. Williams, and M. Kwilinski, 'Technical considerations for applying trenchless technology methods to underground power cables', in 2016 IEEE/PES Transmission and Distribution Conference and Exposition (T&D), May 2016, pp. 1–5. doi: 10.1109/TDC.2016.7520051.
- [225]P. H. Larsen, 'A method to estimate the costs and benefits of undergrounding electricity transmission and distribution lines', Energy Econ., vol. 60, pp. 47–61, Nov. 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.eneco.2016.09.011.

The University of Queensland Professor Tapan Saha saha@eecs.uq.edu.au

Curtin University Professor Peta Ashworth peta.ashworth@curtin.edu.au



Curtin University